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S. 738, THE HIGH RISK DRIVERS ACT OF 1993

WEDNESDAY, MAY 26, 1993

U.S. Senate
Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:05 p.m., in room

SR-253 of the Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. J. James Exon,
presiding.

Staff members assigned to this hearing: Claudia A. Simons, staff

counsel, and Moses Boyd, senior counsel; and Alan Maness, minor-
ity senior staff counsel.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR EXON
Senator Exon. The committee will please come to order.
I am pleased this afternoon to chair today's hearing on S. 738,

the High Risk Drivers Act, introduced by Senator Danforth. Sen-
ator Lautenberg and I have cosponsored this important piece of leg-
islation, which creates an incentive through matching grant pro-
grams, to encourage States to adopt programs focused on high-risk
drivers.

This legislation especially zeroes in on reducing accidents among
young drivers, and improving the enforcement of laws against re-

peat offenders. In addition, the legislation authorizes new research
initiatives to the special needs for older drivers, and use and de-

ployment of new intelligent vehicle highway systems, called IVHS
technologies, to make driving safer for seniors.

I am especially pleased that Senator Danforth included a provi-
sion in the bill, which I proposed, to encourage States to adopt a
minimum $100 penalty for proceeding through a railroad crossing
when gates or signals are activated. It is shocking that although
railroad crossing accidents a year are in the hundreds of deaths,
some States have very modest fines for driving through a railroad

crossing gate.
A considerable amount of today's testimony will focus on acci-

dents involving young drivers. America's youth are our Nation's
most valuable resource. And it is not an overstatement to say they
are our future. Tragically, that future is being destroyed and de-
terred on the Nation's highways. The statistics involving young
drivers are stunning. Although 16- to 20-year-old drivers account
for only 7.4 percent of all licensed drivers, they are involved in over
20 percent of single-vehicle accidents. In 1991, drivers under the
age of 21 were involved in the highest number of accidents per cap-
ita than any other age group.

(1)



Too many of these accidents involve alcohol. The High Risk Driv-
ers Act encourages States to take a tough zero-tolerance stance to-

ward teen drinking and driving.
I am especially pleased to report that the Nebraska State Legis-

lature has given initial approval to zero-tolerance legislation. Mr.
Chairman, your comments, please.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROLLINGS
The Chairman. I welcome everyone to this afternoon's Commerce

Committee hearing. Today, we will hear testimony on legislation
introduced by Senator Danforth and cosponsored by Senator Exon
that would address some of the traffic safety risks posed by certain

categories of drivers, particularly those drivers under the age of 21

years.
In particular, the legislation would establish a safety grant pro-

gram to be administered by the National Highway Traffic Safety
Administration, whereby States could qualify for grant moneys by
enacting various laws designed to reduce the crash involvement of

younger drivers. These include laws establishing a provisional li-

censing system for younger drivers, reducing the blood alcohol con-
tent impairment standard for minors to .02, imposing fines for sell-

ing alcohol to a minor, and requiring all passengers to wear seat-

belts.

For many years, I have supported legislation to improve highway
traffic safety, including measures to reduce the number of alcohol-

related traffic fatalities. In the last Congress, I cosponsored legisla-
tion introduced by Senator Bryan to encourage States, through
Federal incentive grants, to enact more stringent drunk driving
laws, including mandatory revocation of licenses and jail sentences.
The legislation was enacted as part of the Federal highway bill

passed in 1991.
I also was successful in getting passed a transportation safety

bill requiring drug and alcohol testing of transportation workers

operating airplanes, trains, trucks, buses, and public transit sys-
tems. It is unacceptable, in my opinion, to allow people to fly

planes and operate sophisticated rail systems without being as-

sured that they are capable of doing so.

Although many gains have been made in improving traffic safety,
the costs of motor vehicle fatalities continue to rise, with NHTSA
estimating the toll at $137.5 billion for 1990. I look forward to

hearing the testimony of our witnesses today, on these important
issues.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Exon. Before the committee meets to hear from our five

very distinguished experts on highway safety, I will recognize at

this time. Senator Danforth, the prime sponsor of the legislation
that I have just talked about, for any remarks that he has to make,
and then I will recognize Senator Gorton.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DANFORTH
Senator DANFORTH. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
This legislation is part of a long and I think distinguished series

of initiatives by this committee to try to improve highway safety.



The particular theme of this legislation is a logical next step for the
committee in highway safety legislation.
A NHTSA study found that although only 7.4 percent of all li-

censed drivers are between the ages of 16 and 20, these drivers are
involved in 15.4 percent of fatal crashes, and over 20 percent of all

single-vehicle crashes.

During 1991, in my home State of Missouri, drivers between the

ages of 16 and 20 were involved in 29.5 percent of all traffic acci-

dents, despite the fact that they constitute only 7.7 percent of li-

censed drivers.

Reckless driving and inexperience contribute to this problem, but
alcohol is the most important issue. Despite the national minimum
drinking age law of 21, 33 percent of young drivers involved in
fatal crashes in 1991 were intoxicated, and 41.3 percent had posi-
tive blood alcohol content.
This legislation is an incentive grant program and, among other

things, it would encourage the States to enact a maximum .02
blood alcohol content for drivers under the age of 21, provide for

a minimum 6-month license suspension for minors convicted of pur-
chasing or possessing alcohol, a minimum of a $500 penalty for

selling alcohol to a minor, and a minimum of a $100 penalty for

driving around a closed railroad crossing gate or driving through
a gate that is closing or opening.
Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for not only your cosponsorship,

but for holding this hearing in such a timely fashion.
Senator ExoN. Thank you. Senator Danforth.
Senator Gorton.
Senator Gorton. Mr. Chairman, I do not have an opening state-

ment, but I do want to echo both the remarks of you and of Senator
Danforth on the importance of this issue, and on the history of this
committee consistently attempting to promote highway safety and
safer and better drivers. I think that this proposal is another in a
long series of important and constructive pieces of legislation in

that connection.
Senator ExON. Thank you. Senator Gorton.
Before I recognize our first panel, let me say that if we as a Con-

gress cannot begin to address issues such as this, you know, that

just stands out and says: What are you going to do about it? Some
people say nothing. You cannot do anything about it. Of course, we
can do something about it. And we have an obligation to all of the

young people and everybody on the highways to take some positive
steps.
This is a very measured step, I would say, but I think measured

just about right, to begin to highlight the problems. I would say if

this legislation passes, as I think it will, then if it does nothing
else, it is going to focus attention on the tragic problem that these

raw, hard statistics show.
I had one newspaper back home editorialize that Jim Exon was

cosponsoring this measure, it was a great idea; the fact that these

young people were involved in these accidents, on their face, was
something that should be addressed. And they thought Exon was
doing the right thing. Except it is not the right time.
And the right time was that with the Nation as much in debt as

it is, we cannot afford this piece of legislation. Well, there are lots



of things that we cannot afford today. And if people cannot look to

the future and recognize the culling effect that this is having on
our young people, and if we cannot begin to do something about fo-

cusing the attention on that problem to begin to correct it, then we
cannot afford to do anything.
And I think it is not only shortsighted, but people have not

thought through the problem. If they say we should just lay back
and not do anything in any area, including safety, because it is

going to cost a buck, that maybe shows how far the populace have

gone today in trying to send a signal to us in Washington that they
want to cut expenditures.
But we still have a Federal Cxovernment. We still have a role to

play in some of these things. And certainly safety and the protec-
tion of our citizens should receive, in my opinion, a higher priority,

budgetwise, financewise, and attentionwise, than safety generally
has been receiving.
That is why I appreciate the remarks of both Senator Danforth

and Senator Gorton regarding the leadership that the Commerce
Committee and its subcommittees have played for a long, long time
in the whole broad area of safety. And we are going to continue to

do these things. We do not think it is going to break the Treasury,
but it may break the habits or begin to break the habits of many
people that should hear and heed the lesson that this bill is trying
to send.

So, with that, the first panel is the Hon. Carl Vogt, Chairman
of the National Transportation Safety Board, and Dr. Paul

Rothberg, Congressional Research Service, both of Washington, DC.
Gentlemen, we are delighted to have you in front of the commit-

tee today for your views on this matter, and we will start with you,
Mr. Vogt.

STATEMENT OF CARL. W. VOGT, CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL
TRANSPORTATION SAFETY BOARD

Mr. Vogt. Thank you. Senator, and Senator Danforth. We par-

ticularly appreciate the opportunity to be here today to testify

about this very important piece of legislation, S. 738.

Unfortunately, no high school graduation season passes without

reports of car crashes involving recent graduates and alcohol. Un-

fortunately, these accidents, as you well know, occur year round,
and alcohol consumption is frequently a factor.

Most recently, in our own region, we were reminded of this situa-

tion when a young Virginia teenager was killed when the vehicle

in which she was riding crashed and hit a tree in McLean. After

attending a party, her group left, taking with it a keg of beer that

another teenager had purchased in the District of Columbia.
The reports we have indicate that alcohol was a factor in this ac-

cident, which killed this 17-year-old young girl just on March 26 of

this year. This accident is not unique, nor isolated, and my pre-

pared statement discusses several other fatal crashes which trag-

ically demonstrate the easy access that teenagers have to alcohol

and the lethal consequences of teenager alcohol use when combined
with driving.



I would like to just take a moment to summarize some of the sta-

tistics which are in our report and which are in my prepared state-

ment.
In 1980, 53 percent of the young drivers who died in highway

crashes had a blood alcohol content of .10 or higher. Alcohol's role

in these deaths prompted the Safety Board at that time, in 1982,
to issue a recommendation to each State regarding raising the min-
imum drinking age to 21. And through literally the untiring efforts

of many organizations, some of whom will testify later, and particu-

larly this committee and the Members of Congress, legislation

mandating the Safety Board's recommendation as enacted in 1984,

By 1987, we could see progress. That 53-percent figure had
dropped to 28 percent, a reduction of almost one-half. Over the past
3 years or so, it has moved back up. For 1989 and subsequent
years, teenage fatalities showing a blood alcohol content of .10 has
increased to 33 percent. It is very troubling that we have seen the
statistics go down and then come back up.
This caused the Safety Board to review young drivers licensing

and underage drinking and driving research and State laws. As a
result of our analysis, we made a series of new recommendations,
calling on States to tighten and vigorously enforce their underage
drinking and driving laws. We also call for improvements in driver

licensing policies.
For example, we all know a terrible reality of our world is that

young drivers are overrepresented in fatal crashes, and underage
drinking plays a role in these accidents. Nonetheless, while no
State allows the sale of alcohol to persons under age 21, we found
that most States still allow a driver under 21 to legally drive with
a substantial amount of alcohol in his or her system, iust as long
as their BAG does not exceed the State's adult legal limit, which
most often is .10.

Our research has also shown that young drivers are particularly
prone to have accidents when impaired by only small amounts of

alcohol. For example, male drivers age 16 to 20 have six times the
driver fatality risk in single-vehicle crashes at BAC's from .01 to

.04, six times the rate as do male drivers age 25 and older at those
same BAG levels.

We have concluded that any level of alcohol in the system im-

pairs perception and performance, and we believe that to save

lives, a zero BAG is the only acceptable level for drivers vmder 21.

The Board also believes that States should enact laws to prohibit
the purchase, the attempt to purchase, the public possession, and
public consumption of alcohol by minors, and should also prohibit
the misrepresentation of age and use of false identification cards by
minors to purchase alcohol.

The National Minimum Drinking Age Act of 1984, which in-

cluded provisions prohibiting the purchase and public possession of

alcohol, resulted in a uniform national age for the sale of alcohol

to minors. But some States still do not prohibit the public posses-
sion of alcohol by minors. And, as I mentioned earlier, most States
tolerate a blood alcohol content of under .10 for teenage drivers.

Most States, in addition, appear to effectively place the respon-
sibility for imderage drinking on the sellers of alcohol, and not on
the underage purchasers. Recommendations to place more of the



onus on underage purchasers were consequently issued in our lat-

est set of recommendations.
Another key point of our recommendations deals with inexperi-

enced teen drivers. The research available to us shows that because

driving patterns are formed early, driver improvement actions tar-

geted at youthful drivers need to be developed and acted on very
quickly. In particular, the provisions of our recommendations hav-

ing to do with restricted driving go to this question of inexperience.
I would like to comment briefly on Senator Danforth's legislation,

as such. Many of the provisions in the proposed legislation are con-

sistent—and consistent is probably an understatement—with our
recommendations. We are delighted with the thrust of this legisla-
tion. We particularly concur in those provisions which call on the

States to institute provisional drivers' licensing systems as a condi-

tion for receiving grant assistance.

One successful strategy to reduce crashes has involved the provi-
sional licensing of novice drivers. And we believe that this will go
a long way toward saving lives.

We also, of course, concur in the need to more vigorously enforce

minimum purchase age laws for both" sellers and buyers.
I would just like to say in conclusion that we—and I speak on

behalf of all of the members of the Safety Board and our staff—
that we tremendously commend the sponsors of this legislation and
this committee for what they are attempting to do. And we have
tremendous confidence that this kind of legislation will save the

lives of young people in this country.
I would be very pleased to answer any questions you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Vogt follows:]

Prepared Statement of Carl W. Vogt

Good morning Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee. It is a pleasure to

be here today regarding S. 738, legislation to improve the trafiic safety performance
of high risk drivers.

No high school graduation season passes without reports of car crashes, involving
recent graduates and alcohol. Unfortunately, these accidents occur throughout the

year as woll, and alcohol consumption is frequently a factor.

On March 26, 1993, a suburban Virginia teenager was killed when the car in

which she and friends were riding left the road and hit a tree in McLean. After at-

tending a party, the group left, transporting with it a beer keg that another teen-

ager had purchased at a liquor store in the District of Columbia. Reports indicate

that alcohol was a factor in the accident which killed the 17-year-old woman.
On November 10, 1991, an 18-vear-old competitive swimmer celebrating after a

meet was provided fortified wine by a teammate's 21-year-old girlfriend. The swim-
mer quickly drank 1.5 bottles of wine and drove through a residential section of

Mesa, Arizona, at over 80 miles per hour (mph) in a 30-mph zone. His car struck

and killed a 22-year-old college student and seriously injured a 16-year-old girl as

they were walking in a crosswalk. The driver left the scene, but turned himself in

to police the next day. Police were unable to obtain breath, blood, or urine speci-
mens to determine BAC, but the driver was convicted of manslaughter and aggra-
vated assault. The 21-year-old provider of alcohol was convicted of a misdemeanor.
On May 12, 1989, four teenagers (ages 16 and 17) in nearby Montgomery County,

Maryland, attended a high school graduation party at which kegs of beer were avail-

able. None of the four had been invited to the party, but all four had paid for admis-

sion. No adult continuously supervised the
party

and police had responded to a com-

plaint about the party. One of the four was tne designated driver who was to be

alcohol-free. According to police, after leaving the party, the designated driver was

speeding on a wet country road, lost control of the vehicle, and hit an on-coming
car. Two passengers were killed while the driver and another passenger were seri-

ously injured. The designated driver had a 0.05 percent BAC.



These accidents are neither unique nor isolated. They tragically demonstrate the

easy access teenagers have to alcohol and the lethal consequences of teenage alcohol

use when combined with driving. And, they point up the need to take action to deal
with these problems.

In 1980, 53 percent of the young drivers who died in highway crashes had a Blood
Alcohol Content (BAG) of 0.10 percent or higher. Alcohol's role in these tragic deaths

prompted the Safety Board in 1982 to issue a recommendation calling on each state

to raise its drinking age to 21 and legislation supporting the Safety Board's rec-

ommendation was enacted in 1984.

By 1987, the 53-percent figure had dropped to 28 percent, a reduction of nearly
half. Over the past three years or so, the achievements attained in the mid-1980s
were not maintained and by 1989, the percentage of fatally injured teenage drivers

with a BAG of 0.10 or higher had increased to 33 percent. This figure has remained
relatively constant since then.
These figures led the Safety Board to review young driver (drivers under the age

of 21) licensing and underage drinking and driving research and state laws. As a
result of this analysis, a series of new recommendations were issued. These rec-

ommendations call on all states to tighten and vigorously enforce their underage
drinking and driving laws in order to reduce highway crashes and fatalities. They
further call for improvements in driver licensing policies.

In 1991, 9,156 people died in traffic crashes involving 8,207 15-to 20-year old driv-

ers. That is more than 22 percent of all fatalities that occurred on our nation's high-

ways. Of the 8,207 drivers, both surviving and fatally injured, an estimated 2,419
had a positive BAG (Blood Alcohol Gontent). Among fatally injured drivers under
age 21, an estimated 40 percent had a positive BAG.
Young drivers are over-represented in traffic crashes and deaths. As mentioned

in S. 738, in 1991, drivers aged 16-20 years comprised only 7.4 percent of licensed

drivers, but accounted for 15.4 percent of all driver fatalities.

Underage drinking and driving play a major role in youth traffic crashes and fa-

talities. Although no state allows the sale of alcohol to persons under age 21, the

Safety Board found that most states still allow a driver under age 21 to legally drive
with a substantial amount of alcohol in his or her system as long as their BAG does
not exceed the state's adult legal limit (usually 0.10 percent). Research has shown,
however, that young drivers are particularly susceptible to impairment by small
amounts of alcohol. For example, male drivers aged 16 to 20 have six times the driv-

er
fatality

risk in single vehicle crashes at BAGs from 0.01 to 0.04 percent compared
to male drivers age 25 and older at these low levels.

Any level of alcohol in the blood system impairs perception and performance and
the Safety Board believes that to save lives,

'

zero" BAG is the only acceptable level

that should be tolerated for drivers under 21. Drivers under the legal drinking age
should not be permitted to drive with any amount of alcohol in their system, and
a recommendation embodying this principle was issued to the states and the Dis-
trict of Golumbia.

Fifteen states have laws to prohibit vehicle operation by underage drivers with
a BAG level lower than the BAG level specified for drivers over 21. In the case of

Maryland's 0.02 percent BAG law for those under 21, a study found statistically sig-
nificant reductions (a minimum of 11 percent) in alcohol-related crashes. When com-
bined with a targeted public information and education campaign, the Maryland law
resulted in a nearly 50 percent reduction in underage alconol-related crashes over
a two-year period. A law lowering the BAG to 0.02 percent for drivers under 21 has
been found to be effective in reducing nighttime fatal crashes among Maine teen-

agers, even though only 40 to 50 percent oT teenagers knew about the law.
States that have laws with a BAG of 0.00 or 0.02 percent for young drivers are

significantly more effective in reducing youth fatalities than are states that have
laws with higher BAGs (0.04, 0.05 or 0.06 percent). Further, states with zero BAG
laws appear to be more efiective in reducing youth fatalities than states with a 0.02

percent BAG law.
Laws reducing the legal BAG for youth can be strengthened by imposing adminis-

trative license revocation for drivers who are arrested with any measurable BAG.
A substantial body of research supports the effectiveness of both administrative ad-

judication and license revocation in reducing crashes among drivers of all ages.
The Safety Board believes that States should enact comprehensive alcohol pur-

chase laws to prohibit the purchase, the attempt to
purchase, public possession, and

public consumption of alcohol by minors, and should prohibit the misrepresentation
of age and use of false identification by minors to purcnase alcohol.

As this panel recalls, the National Minimum Drinking Age Act of 1984 (NMDA)
while including provisions prohibiting the purchase and

pubfic
Possession of alcohol,

resulted in a uniform national age for the sale of alcohol to minors. But, five States
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and the District of Columbia do not prohibit the purchase of alcohol by minors. The
District of Columbia also does not prohibit the public possession of alcohol by mi-
nors. Notwithstanding the law's purchase and public possession provisions, these six
States and the District of Columbia were certified by the National Highway Traffic

Safety Administration (NHTSA) as being in compliance with the act. In addition,
35 States allow one or more exceptions to possession of alcohol by minors.
Once an underage person obtains alcohol, many States have unusual provisions

related to consumption or otherwise do not prohibit consumption. For example, New
Jersey, New York, and Rhode Island prohibit minors from consuming alcohol in li-

censed establishments, apparently permitting consumption at other public locations.
Most State laws appear to place responsibility for underage drinking on the seller

of alcohol, but not on the underage purchasers who also should be responsible for
their actions. Current laws misplace responsibility, send a mixed message to youth,
and impede enforcement. With such deficiencies, it is no surprise that alcohol is

readily available to minors and that, as a consequence, alcohol-related crashes in-

volving drivers under age 21 continue to occur.
To maximize the lives saved from the establishment of a minimum drinking age,

it is essential to reduce alcohol availability and traffic fatalities, improve State mini-
mum drinking age laws, and enforce these laws.
The Safety Board believes that the District of Columbia and the States should

enact comprehensive laws to prohibit the attempt by minors to purchase alcohol or
the purchase of alcohol by minors, the public possession of alcohol by minors, public
consumption of alcohol by minors, and the misrepresentation of age and use of false
identification by minors to purchase alcohol. Uniform laws may also help to reduce
travel by underage persons to States with more permissive laws.
Another key point of the Safety Board's recommendations in this area deals with

inexperienced teen drivers. Research shows that because driving patterns are
formed early, driver improvement actions targeted on youthful drivers need to be
identified and acted upon rapidly.
One strategy to reduce crashes involving young novice drivers has been the use

of a provisional license system in which the license can be revoked if certain condi-
tions are violated. A provisional license for teenage novice drivers combines restric-
tions to that their driving takes place in less dangerous circumstances (daytime and
with adult supervision at night) until the driver has had an opportunity to gain ex-

perience. Restrictions would gradually be lift,ed after the successful completion of
the learning period. Nighttime (midnight to 5 a.m.) driving restrictions could be a

component of the provisional license system. Young drivers do only 20 percent of
their driving at night, but over half their crash fatalities occur during nighttime
hours. First-year drivers, moreover, have twice the average number of crashes and,
on a miles-driven basis, four times the number of crashes of more experienced driv-
ers.

In conclusion Mr. Chairman, highway crashes among young drivers, including al-

cohol-related crashes, will remain a serious and persistent problem unless concrete
and comprehensive steps are taken. To reduce these crashes, the Safety Board be-
lieves an effective combination of tough, fair laws, vigorous enforcement, and inten-
sive and targeted educational campaigns is needed. Thus, as a result of its recent

study, the National Transportation Safety Board recommended that the states, the

territories, and the major and city council of the District of Columbia:
• Review their drinking age (age 21) laws to determine if they prohibit persons

under the age of 21 from attempting to purchase, purchasing, publicly possessing,
or consuming alcoholic beverages and prohibit the sale of alcoholic beverages to per-
sons under the age of 21. Enact laws to include these provisions and to eliminate
deficiencies that may exist.

• Vigorously enforce the minimum drinking age laws to achieve a significant re-
duction in the rate of alcohol purchase by underage persons.

• Vigorously enforce youth drinking and driving laws to increase the percentage
of alcohol-impaired young drivers who are arrested.

• Vigorously enforce the minimum drinking age laws by taking driver license ac-

tion against underage purchasers and vendor license action against those who sell

to persons under the minimum purchase age.
• Enact comprehensive laws that prohibit drivers under the age of 21 from driv-

ing with any measurable blood alcohol concentration (any level above 0.00 BAG), to

include:

(a) provisions for administrative license revocation;
(b) a period of extended license suspension/revocation (including a period of

loss of driving privileges without exemption) for underage offenders in addition
to any criminal sanctions that may be specified; and.



(c) public information programs targeted to youth to enhance the effect of the
new law.

• Enact laws to provide for a provisional license system for young novice drivers.

• Enact laws that prohibit driving by young novice drivers between certain times,

especially midnight to 5 a.m.
Thank you again for inviting the Safety Board to testify about this important

problem and 1 would be happy to answer any questions you may have.

Senator EXON. Mr. Vogt, thank you very much, and I appreciated

your remarks. And I just want to say that focusing attention on ac-

cidents has been a key part of the effort of this committee. We had
a rather dramatic turnaround in the last couple of years after legis-
lation that we enacted to cut down on the number of deaths at rail-

road crossings. We have got a long ways to go. I think it dem-
onstrates more than anything else this was not just happenstance.
If we focus on the problem with legislation and action at the local

level we get the attention of the public at large. And certainly, we
want to get the attention primarily of the youngsters in this par-
ticular area.

I would like to say you referenced your written statement, Mr.

Vogt, and your written statement, along with all of the other writ-

ten statements we have received from both you on panel No. 1 and
No. 2 are accepted and will be placed in the record at the appro-
priate point without objection. With that, Dr. Rothberg.

STATEMENT OF DR. PAUL F. ROTHBERG, SPECIALIST IN
SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY, SCIENCE POLICY RESEARCH
DIVISION, CONGRESSIONAL RESEARCH SERVICE

Dr. Rothberg. The Congressional Research Service greatly ap-

preciates this opportunity to discuss some of the possible benefits

and concerns associated with S. 738. My analysis is based on 20

years of research at CRS on a variety of highway safety issues.

Last year, the highway safety community achieved a historic low
in our traffic fatality rate of 1.8 deaths per 100 million miles trav-

eled. However, more than 39,000 people died as a result of highway
crashes. An extremely difficult challenge now is to reduce the fatal-

ity rate, perhaps down to the 1.2 deaths per unit traveled rate.

If we could get down to this low of a rate, this would result in

a savings of an additional 13,000 lives per year. Even coming close

to reaching this very ambitious goal would require the use of nu-
merous strategies, including increased focus on the high-risk driv-

er.

The bill you are considering this afternoon creates a framework
for increasing the Federal and State role in promoting the safety
of high-risk drivers. The bill is intended to help judges, law en-

forcement officers, and State driver licensing officials conduct their

responsibilities much more effectively.
In addition, improvements in State driver record systems to iden-

tify and monitor high-risk drivers would likely result. If enacted,
this measure would also strengthen and focus activities currently
being conducted by the National Highway Traffic Safety Adminis-
tration and would legislatively underpin expanded activities.

You have just heard from the NTSB chairman about the tragic

safety statistics associated with younger drivers and the wide holes
in some of the current State laws and enforcement programs. I
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would like to focus on how the provisions of this bill would address
these concerns.
As you know, this bill creates a traffic safety incentive grant pro-

gram that is intended to improve State laws and programs affect-

ing youth traffic safety. To qualify for the funds, a State would
neea to enact a mix of laws and programs that are based generally
on proven or very logical measures. These could include the provi-
sional licensing program, a .02-percent BAG level, and a require-
ment for front and rear seatbelt use.

This bill also seeks to deal with the issue of selling alcohol to un-

derage drivers with a $500 penalty amount and it also very closely

couples someone's violation of purchase and public possession laws
with a loss of 6 months of their driving license.

For many years, NHTSA has been encouraging the States to

strengthen their laws and programs dealing with youth traffic safe-

ty. Despite these efforts, progress toward major changes in State

laws has been relatively slow. Only about five States have imple-
mented the comprehensive mix of laws and programs that appear
to be necessary to effectively deal with traffic safety problems of

youth and to reduce the youth traffic fatality rate substantially
below its current level.

If the grant program of S. 738 were properly structured and im-

plemented, the resulting Federal/State partnership would promote
a comprehensive and vigorous national program that could sub-

stantially reduce traffic fatalities involving youth. The grant pro-

gram proposed in this bill could be funded out of general revenues
or out of the Federal Highway Trust Fund. Either way, the cost

would be roughly $20 million a year. If funded out of the Trust

Fund, this program would slightly increase competition for funds
from the Fund, which is currently tapped for about $20 billion an-

nually. There are, however, unused contract authorities and funds
in the 1991 Highway Act and in other laws that could be redirected

to pay for this new program.
Does this expenditure make sense? The CRS report on the

younger driver issue, which you have before you, projected that the

benefits in reducing the medical and societal costs oi losing and in-

juring thousands of yoimg people each year in traffic crashes would

outweigh likely program costs by at least a factor of 10.

Time allows me to mention only one of several concerns regard-

ing this bill. In its current form, the bill does not have as one of

its eligibility criteria for the grant program a provision that would
reward a State for enacting a nighttime curfew for young, inexperi-
enced drivers under the age of 18. Such a restriction would require
the provisional licensee to have an adult present in the front seat

during specified hours. Some might argue that such a restriction

would be cumbersome. State licensing agencies, however, have suc-

cessfully implemented curfew programs for specified drivers,

whilech grant limited exceptions for very specific conditions on a

case-by-case basis. Although concerns regarding civil liberties of

youth may be raised, experience shows that such curfews saves

lives and surveys show that such curfews are appreciated by many.
Before closing, I would like to address how this bill would deal

with the older driver challenge. If we are going to simultaneously

promote traffic safety and provide for the mobility of older Ameri-
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cans, we need to learn a great deal more about how declining phys-
ical and mental abilities affect driving and how to relate this infor-

mation to licensing decisions.

Over the next 10 years, the proposed older driver program out-

lined in this bill could provide much of this knowledge. This infor-

mation would help State agencies make more informed licensing

decisions, lead to improved guidelines to be used by concerned fam-
ilies and physicians, and assist older drivers in making better deci-

sions about their own driving practices and future license.

S. 738 authorizes $1.25 million for the older driver program for

each of the fiscal years 1995 through 2000. In view of the expected

growth of the older driver population in the United States and the

fact that roughly 6,300 people 65 years of age or older die each

year in U.S. traffic crashes, increased attention to the older driver

challenge would be timely.

By authorizing a specific amount of consistent funding, Congress
would be sending the message that it does not want to support the

start-and-stop funding that has characterized this NHTSA behav-
ioral prog^ram during the last 20 years. Congress would also be sig-

naling that it wants more than $140,000 spent on this program
each year, which is roughly the average amount that NHTSA has

spent each year since 1972 on its older driver behavioral program.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Rothberg follows:]

Prepared Statement of Dr. Paul F. Rothberg

The Congressional Research Service (CRS) appreciates this opportunity to testify
on S. 738, the High Risk Drivers Act of 1993. My analysis of tne possible benefits

and concerns related to this bill is based primarily on the recent CRS report entitled

"Young Drivers: What is the Federal Role in Strengthening Relevant State Laws
and Programs?" in addition to ongoing work on other high risk driver populations
and the effectiveness of Federal traffic safety grant programs.^
The highway safety community has dramatically reduced the traffic fatality rate

in the United States. In 1992, an historic low of 1.8 deaths per 100 million vehicle

miles traveled was achieved. This is substantially lower than the rate characteristic

of the 1960s of 5.3 deaths per 100 million vehicle miles traveled. An extremely dif-

ficult challenge now being discussed is to reduce the 1992 rate of 1.8 deaths per 100
million miles traveled to 1.2 deaths per 100 million miles traveled. This would re-

sult in a savings of some 13,000 lives per year, assuming the current number of

miles traveled. Reaching this ambitious goal, or even coming close, would entail ad-

ditional costs and would require the use of numerous strategies, including increased
focus on high-risk drivers. S. 738 pursues these purposes.
This bill sets forth a framework for increasing the Federal and State role in pro-

moting the safety of young drivers, older drivers, and repeat violators of traffic safe-

ty regulations. S. 738 is intended to help judges, prosecutors, driver educators, and
State driver licensing oflicials conduct their traffic safety responsibilities more effec-

tively. The bill could lead to improvements in the training of the law enforcement

community regarding youth and their traffic safety problems; assistance to families

and physicians when they participate in licensing decisions; and improvements of
State driver record systems. A concerted research program to improve driver train-

ing and the licensing process for high-risk drivers is required. Thus, S. 738 could
lead to cost effective and scientifically based procedures to reduce discriminatory li-

censing practices. This measure also would strengthen and focus activities currently
conducted by the National Highway Trafiic Safety Administration (NHTSA) and leg-

islatively underpin expanded activities.

^U.S. Library of Congress. Congressional Research Service. Young Drivers: What is the Fed-
eral Role in Strengthening Relevant Sate Laws and Programs? Report No. 93-275 SPR, by Paul
F. Rothberg and Edith Fairman Cooper, Mar. 1, 1993. Washington, 1993. 58 p. (This CRS report
contains much of the data and sources used in this statement.)
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I will now focus on how S. 738 might affect younger and the older drivers, two
high-risk groups.

YOUNGER DRIVER CHALLENGE

Motor vehicle crashes are the leading cause of death among teenagers, and teen-

age drivers tend to be at-fault for their fatal crashes more often than other drivers.

Young drivers are vastly overrepresented in motor vehicle crashes and injuries. This
is true whether the measure of exposure is based on population, miles driven, or
number of licensed drivers. During 1991, the number of youths aged 15-20 who died
in motor vehicle crashes was 6,630, of which 3,568 were drivers. Their inexperience
in driving, risk-taking behavior, and consumption of alcohol are major causes for

thousands of tragic losses and hundreds of thousands of injuries annually.
S. 738 creates a new traffic safety incentive grant program for the States, in-

tended primarily to reduce the frequency and severity of crashes associated with

young drivers. To qualify for the grant mnds, a State would need to enact a mix
of laws and programs that are generally based on certain proven or logical meas-
ures. These could include: a provisional licensing program with a clean driving
record requirement, a blood alcohol threshold for convictions of drunk driving for

youth that is lower than that set for other drivers, and requirements for front and
rear seat belt use. S. 738 also seeks to encourage the States to adopt laws that
would set a minimum $500 penalty for selling alcohol to anyone under 21 years of

age and a minimum 6-month driving license suspension for anyone under 21 years
of age convicted of the unlawful purchase or public possession of alcohol. Numerous
reports, including those by the National Transportation Safety Board and CRS, have
concluded that there are major problems in controlling access to alcohol by youth
in many States and that many current enforcement programs are not working.

S. 738 provides financial incentives for the States to strengthen their regulations
and programs targeted at young drivers. Despite NHTSA's efforts to accomplish this

objective for many years, progress towards major changes in State laws has been

relatively slow. Only about five States have the comprehensive mix of diverse laws
and programs that appear to be necessary to effectively deal with the multiple prob-
lems of youth on the highways and to reduce the youth traffic fatality rate substan-

tially below its current level.

The section 408 and 410 grant programs, which were strongly supported by this

Committee, have demonstrated that Federal partnerships with States lead to

strengthened traffic safety laws and help save lives. If the proposed grant program
were properly structured and implemented, the CRS report concluded that the re-

sulting Federal/State partnership would be an effective means of promoting a com-

prehensive and vigorous national program intended to substantially reduce traffic

latalities involving youth.
The proposed program in S. 738 could be funded out of general appropriations or

out of the Federal Highway Trust Fund and would cost roughly $20 million per
year. If funded out of the Trust Fund, this program would slightly increase competi-
tion for monies from the Fund, which is tapped for roughly $20 billion annually. The
CRS report on younger drivers, did estimate, however, that the projected benefits
in reduced medical and societal costs of losing and injuring thousands of young peo-

ple each year from traflic crashes would outweigh likely program costs by at least

a factor of ten. Furthermore, there are unused contract authorities and funds that
were authorized in the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act of 1991
and other trafiic safety laws, but which have never been appropriated, that might
be redirected to fund a new grant program.

In pursuit of greater safety gains, S. 738 could be amended to include a provision
that encourages the States to adopt a driving curfew during certain night hours,

e.g., midnight to five a.m. Such a restriction would require provisional licensees,

namely beginning drivers who are less than 18 years old who nave not established
a one-year clean driving record, to have an adult present in the front seat during
specified hours. It can be argued that such a restriction would be cumbersome. State

licensing and enforcement agencies, however, have successfully implemented curfew

programs for specified young drivers while granting limited exemptions on a case

oy case basis. Although concerns regarding the civil liberties of youth may well be

raised, experience shows that such curfews are proven means of saving lives and

surveys show that such curfews are appreciated by many, especially by worried par-
ents.

Some States may regard the provisions required to qualify for the grant as too

specific or too difficult to enact. S. 738, however, provides the States some flexibility
and allows a phased-in approach of different criteria over several years. To further

increase the flexibility in the proposed grant program, the Committee might con-
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sider adding a criterion that would allow a State to remain in the program after

two years if it demonstrated during this period a substantial reduction in youth-in-
volved fatalities or crashes. Such flexibility would be greatly appreciated by States,
but measurement of performance would require accurate traffic records.

There are alternatives to the grant program proposed in S. 738. If Congress acts

to promote increased youths tramc safety, it coula link the potential loss or diver-

sion of Federal Midway Trust Fund monies with a State's failure to adopt stricter

laws and enforcement programs. This option, however, would likelv encounter sub-

stantial opposition by most State officials as imposing too much Federal influence.

OLDER DRIVER CHALLENGE

The older driver program proposed in S. 738 seeks to address the research chal-

lenges identified in the Transportation Research Board's Circular entitled "Research
and Development Needs for Maintaining the Safety and Mobility of Older Drivers."

Over the next five to ten years, the proposed program offers the opportunity to help
State agencies make more informed licensing decisions, lead to improved guidelines
to be used by concerned families and physicians, and assist older drivers in making
better decisions about their driving practices and licenses. This bill also is intended
to ensure that the rapidly growing National Intelligent Vehicle Highway Systems
Program (IVHS) pays particular attention to the needs of the older dnver.

S. 738 authorizes $1.25 million for each of the fiscal vears 1995 through 2000 and

slightly larger amounts through FY 2005. In view of the expected growth of the

older driver population and the fact that roughly 6300 people 65 years or older die

each year in U.S. trafiic crashes, increased attention to the older driver challenge
would be timely. By authorizing a specific amount of consistent funding. Congress
would be sending the message that it does not support the start and stop ftinding
that has characterized this NHTSA behavioral program during the last twenty
years. Congress also would be signaling that it wants more than $140,000 spent on
this program each year, which is roughly the average annual amount that has been

spent since 1972. It should be noted that the DOT Appropriations Act last year in-

creased funding for this activity to the $500,000 range for FY 1993. In the FY 1994

budget, NHTSA is proposing to spend $450,000.

MAINTAINING THE STATUS QUO

Instead of enacting S. 738, Congress could
siniply continue, or perhaps slightly

increase, funding for the programs conducted by NHTSA that affect high-risk driver

populations. These and other programs have already contributed to an impressive
reauction in the national traffic fatality rate. Other arguments against an increased
Federal role include: 1) many State and local governments as well as the alcohol

and insurance industries and others are partly addressing the challenges posed by
many high-risk drivers, and 2) many of the stronger actions that would be required
to better address these problems would inherently be age-biased. The case against

maintaining the status quo is that it is
unlikely

to achieve the cost effective im-

provements in traffic safety comparable to those that could result from the
programs

envisioned in S. 738, components of whidi have already been successfully imple-
mented in several States.

["Young Drivers: What is the Federal Role in Strengthening Relevant State Laws
and Program?" by Paul F. Rothberg and Edith Fairman Cooper may be found in the
committee's files.]

Senator EXON. Gentlemen, thank you very much. Let me start

out with a question to try and put all of this in perspective. We
have got the excellent statistics that you have given us, and one
of the startling statistics that we have, 16- to 20-year-olds make up
15 percent of the fatalities, and I think 20 percent of the single-
car accidents. Can either of you tell us whether there have been
studies or percentages that can tell us what that percentage were
of 16- to 20-year-old drivers 5, 10, 15, or 20 years ago? Is this a
new phenomenon, or is this something that has been statistically
substantiated in this range over a number of years?
Mr. VoGT. I do not think it is a new phenomenon. I do not have

the statistics right here, but this is nothing new in our experience.

68-346 0-93-2
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Dr. RoTHBERG. This problem is certainly not new. There has
been a tremendous amount of effort that has gone into reducing
this problem by a large variety of groups, some of which are here

today, for example, the Mothers Against Drunk Driving and the

National Association of Governors' Highway Safety Representa-
tives. Many groups have worked hard on the younger driver prob-
lem.
As a result of all of this work, there is an NHTSA study that

shows that traffic safety losses, among people 15 to 20 years old

have declined more during the last 10 years than for any other age
group. This drop has been attributed to greater youth awareness
of traffic safety, especially the adverse consequences of drinking
and driving, and to targeted safety programs and some of the ini-

tial legislation in some of the States that focuses on impaired driv-

ing of teenagers.
So, we have made some progress with young drivers, but we also

have made progress reducing the fatality rate of all drivers. I think

the issue is whether we should continue our current policies of

NHTSA in this area and whether the States should continue their

current programs. But I think the case against maintaining the

status quo is that it is unlikely to achieve the cost effective im-

provements in traffic safety that could result from programs envi-

sioned in the bill you are considering today.
Mr. VoGT. I think it is fair to say our 1982 study and the 1984

legislation which increased the drinking age to 21 have had a dra-

matic impact. And that—at least it is my perception has spawned
some additional action.

For example, there are eight States right now that have night-
time restrictions on teenage driving. And it is my recollection that

those are all of a relatively recent vintage. And they have had a

dramatic impact. For example, crashes involving teenage drivers in

the State of Pennsylvania, since that restricted driving legislation
was passed, are down 69 percent. That translates in 1 year into

3,432 crashes.

So, the impact of legislation, the correlation between reductions

in teenage fatalities and accidents, and the legislation that deals

with this issue, has been very pronounced. And that is why I think

this legislation is so timely.
As I mentioned in my remarks, the upsurge for the last 3 years

from the previous 28-percent level has been troubling.
Senator ExoN. But the answer to my question is that you do not

have comparable statistics of 5, 10, and 15 years ago, that could

say that—in other words what you are saying is you believe that

the statistics that we are talking about today, 7 percent of the driv-

ers in the 16- to 20-year-old age group involved in 20 percent of the

single-vehicle accidents and 15 percent of the fatalities may be

even a little bit better than it was 10 years ago, but you do not

know for sure; is that right?
Mr. VOGT. I think we can say that it is better than it was in

1982. And we attribute—at least we believe a lot of that is due to

the increase in the drinking age to 21, but there were other State

laws passed, and that is all available. And we will certainly be

happy to provide it for the committee.
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Senator EXON. That would be helpful, I think, to have that as

maybe a benchmark of some kind as we continue to move ahead
on this program, as I am sure we will.

Senator Danforth.
Dr. RoTHBERG. Senator, if you have a copy of the CRS report on

younger drivers, on pages 6 and 7 is a historical chart on how the

number of fatalities has declined over the last 10 years, and on

page 11 is a statistical table which shows the improvements that
have been made in youth fatalities and its relationship to alcohol

involvement. In terms of the number of lives lost, the reduction is

shown from 1982 to 1991.
Senator ExoN. So, I guess what you are saying is that because

of the efforts of the Mothers Against Drunk Drivers, the safety

groups that you represent, Mr. Vogt and others, we have made
some strides in the right direction but we have got a long, long way
to go. Is that a fair way of putting it?

Mr. VoGT. Absolutely, and to state it just a little bit differently,
that the actions really do have an effect, we are convinced that leg-
islation and volunteer efforts have a very positive effect.

Senator ExoN. Dr. Rothberg, I want to take a further look at

your statistics, evidently in your prepared statement, about how a
few million dollars spent on this one way or the other is paid back

many, manifold, if we can make the reductions that we hope this

and comparable action at the State level can turn around. If you
want to measure it in dollars only, it is a moneymaking propo-
sition; is that right?

Dr. Rothberg. I would say it is a moneysaving proposition.
Senator ExoN. All right. Well, saving. Whatever connotation you

want to put on it. Thank you.
Senator Danforth.
Senator Danforth. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I would like to

thank both of the witnesses for their hard work in this area and
for their very helpful testimony. I am going to ask you a question
which does not have anything to do with the bill. At least it does
not have anything to do with the bill as yet. But it is something
that interests me, and maybe you have thought about it and maybe
you have not thought about it.

But when I first got into this subject, when I was State attorney
general, we thought about the idea of administrative revocation of

drivers licenses, and of course that now is something that we have

legislated. But one thing I was told at the time was that people
having their drivers' licenses revoked does not necessarily stop
them from driving and that is a particular problem of people who
have a drinking problem.
They have their drivers' licenses revoked and they continue to

get behind the wheel of the car while intoxicated and they continue
to drive. So, an idea that we thought about at that time was that
if somebody continues to drive drunk the only way to stop them
from continuing to do so is to treat the automobile as contraband
and seize it.

Now, I am told that Portland, OR, has done just that. Portland,
OR, has an ordinance, which provides for automobile seizure for

drunk driving offenders who continue to drive while their licenses

are suspended. This has had a very dramatic effect in Portland.
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There has been a 12-percent reduction in drunk driving arrests,
but even more important than that there has been a 62-percent re-

duction in alcohol-related fatalities in Portland.

Now, Springfield, MO, has received approval fi*om the Missouri
General Assembly to initiate a similar pro-am. My questions to

you are have you ever heard of such a thmg? Do you have any
views of it? Are repeat offenders a major part of the drunk driving
problem? And if you know, do vehicle confiscation programs do as

much good as they would appear to do?
Mr. VoGT, Just speaking for myself, I have heard of these pro-

grams. We have not actively considered that among our rec-

ommendations fi-om the Safety Board. I believe that a similar pro-

gram or a similar approach has been in effect in Great Britain for

sometime, and whatever is in effect over there, I can tell you
anecdotally that it is extremely effective in keeping people who
have consumed alcohol off the roads.

The figures you cite are very impressive in terms of a reduction

in that kind of recidivism, and just speaking for myself—I cannot

speak for the Safety Board because we have not really considered

that—I would certainly be favorably inclined toward anything that

works and is fair, and if the fairness question can be answered in

the affirmative on the way in which this is done, then it would cer-

tainly have my personal support.
Senator Danforth. Well, that was one of the questions that was

raised at the time—how about a family that has a car, and some-

body in the family needs the car in order to get to work? I under-
stand that problem.
On the other hand, if it is true that revoking a driver's license

does not necessarily stop somebody who has a drinking problem
from continuing to drive, it would seem to me that driving should

be viewed as a privilege and not as a right, and that whatever

steps are necessary to prevent that person from going out and

doing it again would be reasonable steps to take.

Do you have any knowledge of this area; Dr. Rothberg?
Dr. Rothberg. I am aware of the fact that in roughly over 13

percent of intoxicated drivers involved in fatal crashes have had at

least one prior DWI conviction within the past 3 years.
I am aware of the fact that a number of States do have a variety

of different types of confiscation laws, whether it be confiscation of

the license or the tags or the car. The problem is that some of these

laws, in terms of their implementation, there are some administra-

tive problems in terms of, whose car was it. These present some
formidable challenges; for example, if it is a rental car, I agree with

you that the repeat offender is definitely a type of driver that needs
to be addressed if we are going to get to the next level of highway
safety, down from the 1.8-level to a much lower level.

Senator Danforth. Of the 13 percent who have had DWI priors
within 3 years, would most of them have had their licenses revoked

or suspended?
Dr. Rothberg. I have not looked underneath that statistic, but

I would imagine that most of them would have had their license

suspended in many States.

The difficulty, though, in terms of the structure of this bill, is to

determine what is the objective of this bill, especially title I. If the
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objective is to address the younger driver problem, it needs to be

designed in such a way that it is going to address the younger driv-

er problem.
I realize the political sensitivities because grade crossing safety

is very important to some members and to everyone in the highway
safety community, and the open container provision is very impor-
tant to others.

If we now begin to look at the issue of vehicle confiscation and
you add this on as another layer in terms of the grant criteria,
what could happen—and this is an issue that you may need to de-

termine in drafting the final bill—is a State could theoretically

qualify for this grant program, and have very few State laws that
address the younger driver problem.

So, it is a question of, how do we want to spend our Federal dol-

lars, and what are the criteria shaping this grant program? Where
would we get the biggest bang for the dollar is the real issue. Is

it grade crossing, is it in the open container provision, or is it on
the youth problem? I am not quite convinced that we can solve

every highway safety problem by one particular new grant pro-

gram.
Senator Danforth. I understand that. I wonder if one or both

of you might take a look at this confiscation issue and whether it

makes sense. I mean, you probably are inundated with various re-

quests for studying this and that. I am not really asking you to do
that. I am just asking for a judgment call, particularly on your
part, Mr. Vogt, of if it seems like a fruitful area to pursue.
Mr. VOGT. We would be happy to take a look at it, and if we

could call on your staff, you mentioned two particular examples
there, and we would like to pursue the evidence from that, and we
certainly will.

Senator Danforth. Thank you both very much.
Senator EXON. I have just been advised that we have three back-

to-back rollcall votes in succession, starting in just a few moments,
so I hope we can maybe finish with this panel and then take a re-

cess before the second panel. Senator Burns.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BURNS
Senator Burns. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be very, very

brief, and I would ask unanimous consent that my statement be
entered in the record.

Senator ExoN. Without objection, so ordered.

[The prepared statement of Senator Burns follows:]

Prepared Statement of Senator Burns

I am pleased that the committee is holding this hearing on Senator Danforth's

legislation to combat the major causes of traffic accidents whose costs in both
human and economic terms is enormous—I know of this based on my own personal
experience.
As I indicated at a recent hearing concerning restrictions on alcohol advertising,

I am particularly concerned about drunk driving. Alcohol is involved in nearly one-
half 01 all traffic accidents in the United States. This is very disturbing. Something
should be done about it.

As I indicated at the previous hearing, however, I do not believe that the proposal
to restrict advertising of alcoholic products will solve the problem—in fact, it will

merely create more problems.
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As an alternative, we need to look at legislative proposals which deal directly with
the problem of drunk driving and high-risk drivers. Senator Danforth's bill is de-

signed to do just that.

In addition to the provisions already contained in S. 738, I would like to hear from
our witnesses today about other measures which would help us deal with the prob-
lem of drunk driving and high-risk drivers.

In particular, I am interested in automobile forfeiture penalties for those who
drive drunk or who continue to drive while under license suspension for drunk driv-

ing. It is these kinds of measures which will better deter drunk driving—not propos-
als to restrict alcohol advertising.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to hearing from our witnesses.

Senator Burns. As I indicated in a previous hearing, as we try
to confront this terrible problem of teenage drinking and alcohol
use and abuse, I think this particular piece of legislation goes much
further and will probably get the job done more than, say, the pre-
vention of advertising and the alcoholic products that were sug-
gested, say, in a hearing just a couple of weeks ago.

I am particularly interested in the confiscation issue. I realize

there have probably been some excuses used in the past where this

is my dad's car and he needs it for work, and rental cars and this

type of thing. I would suggest to you if it is dad's car and he needs
it for work, you want to go ahead and take the car. I think you will

sure get some results at home in supervision.
Whenever we start dealing with our young folks in the discipli-

nary areas, sometimes those really hit home. I know that is the

way my father would have approached it, and oh, glory be, what
would have happened then. I do not know what would have hap-
pened, bless his soul anyway.
But I think we are headed in the right direction on this bill, es-

pecially on the confiscation issue. I do not have any particular

questions, other than the grant situation, and I will not hold you,
but I think that these are not proposals, these are measures that

put some teeth in the law about confiscation, and I will be inter-

ested in seeing that report, too, if possible, and take a look at that
and just see what it would do.

I for one believe that there has to be some parental responsibil-

ity. In other words, we cannot legislate everything and make sure
it does not get done.

I would ask Mr. Rothberg just
—the cornerstone of the grant pro-

gram established in 738 is the provisional or graduated licensing

requirement. What does the scientific literature tell us about the

purposes, benefits, and costs of such a licensing system, and I am
just sort of interested in that area.

Dr. Rothberg. Well, we know that safe driving is a skill that is

learned over many years, and a key strategy that is used in a num-
ber of States to help younger drivers develop these skills is what
is known as a graduated licensing system, a three-tiered system
which it starts off with a learner's permit and then goes to the pro-
visional license and then the full license, and as you said, the cor-

nerstone of this phased system is the provisional license.

In general, a provisional license prescribes certain very rigid re-

quirements for obtaining and keeping a driver's license as it ap-

plies to the younger driver. The way it works is the younger driver

is placed on a very tight string where at a much lower threshold
than that which would apply to other drivers for violations, his li-

cense is either taken away or he is issued a warning letter, or some
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other remedial action is taken and they are very carefully mon-
itored.

Senator Burns. I know what the programs are. Do we have a

comparison of where they are used and where they are not used,
and what are the results?

Dr. RoTHBERG. We do have.
Senator Burns. Real quickly, because I have to go vote.

Dr. RoTHBERG. Very quickly, in one study in Oregon which
looked at the effectiveness, it found that for male drivers who were
issued a provisional license that they had approximately 16 percent
fewer reported crashes during their first year of driving when com-
pared to a similar group with nonprovisional licenses. The lit-

erature shows that provisional licensing programs work in Mary-
land and California and in Oregon.

Senator Burns. Thank you very much. That is all the questions
I have, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
Senator Exon. Thank you. A quick question, Mr. Vogt. The Na-

tional Transportation Safety Board issued a report on March 11
that set out some conclusions and recommendations, and one of
those was to provide more vigorous enforcement, minimum laws,
and so forth, with regard to alcohol and youth. Does the grant pro-
gram established in this bill appropriately address these concerns,
in your opinion?
Mr. Vogt. We believe it goes a long way in that direction. We

have some differences, for example, in the .02 blood alcohol level,
and our recommendations are a bit more comprehensive than the

legislation, but everything that is proposed in the legislation is con-
sistent with our recommendations.
Just for your information for the record. Senator, I responded to

Senator Danforth by saying we would be delighted to look into this,
and we would, on the confiscation issue. But our recommendations
generally stress suspension and automatic or administrative rev-
ocation of licenses. We have not gotten into the area of recommend-
ing to States what penalties should be imposed for violations, so
that is a bit beyond the scope of what we have done, but we cer-

tainly will take a look at it.

Senator Exon. Thank you. Dr. Rothberg. A quick question of you.
How would you compare the amount of Federal dollars now being
allocated to improve youth safety versus the amount spent on truck
and bus safety?

Dr. Rothberg. Well, as you know and you said in your own
words that Federal dollars spent on highway safety are spread very
thinly among a wide array of programs. The bottom line is that if

you take a look at the total number of people of all ages that are
killed in truck and bus involved accidents, it is roughly about 5,000
a year, and then you take a look at just the youth problem, you
have a problem of about 6,700 kids that die in traffic accidents.

So, when you compare, you have roughly 30 percent more youth
dying in traffic accidents than people of all ages dying in truck ac-

cidents. And the bottom line is that the Department of Transpor-
tation with its grant programs and what it spends on its own oper-
ations annually allocates about five times more on promoting truck
and bus safety than it spends or disperses on the youth problem.
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Senator ExoN. I guess what I am trying to get you to say, and
let me try and put words in your mouth, are you saying what I

think is true, that we are spending too much money on bus and
truck where we have got even more of a serious problem with

youth? Is that right?
Dr. ROTHBERG. Pretty close. In CRS language I would say on a

periodic basis it is worthwhile to reevaluate the current allocation

of Federal dollars.

Senator ExoN. Are you an economist. Dr. Rothberg? [Laughter.]
Thank you very much for being here. There will be additional

questions for the record.

We stand in recess subject to the call of the Chair. I am sorry,
but we have to go vote.

Thank vou for being here,

[A brief recess was taken.]
Senator ExoN. The committee will please come to order. Once

again, my apologies to panel No. 2 for the long delay, but under
the circumstances there was not anything that we could do about
it.

So, I would call panel No. 2 at this time: Ms. Judith Stone, exec-
utive director of the Advocates for Highway and Auto Safety; Mr.
Brian O'Neill, president of the Insurance Institute for Highway
Safety; and Ms. Milo Kirk, national president of Mothers Against
Drunk Driving. Would you please take your positions, please?
And Ms. Stone, we will begin with you, if you are ready. And

then we will, as you have probably heard me say earlier, we have
accepted any and all of your written statements to be inserted in

the record at an appropriate part of the record. We would like for

you to summarize at this time, and then we will go to questions.

STATEMENT OF JUDITH STONE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, ADVO-
CATES FOR HIGHWAY AND AUTO SAFETY; ACCOMPANIED BY
DAVID SNYDER, SENIOR COUNSEL, AlVIERICAN INSURANCE
ASSOCIATION

Ms. Stone. I will do so. Thank you Mr. Chairman. I am Judith
Lee Stone. I am president of Advocates for Highway and Auto Safe-

ty, a coalition created to promote highway and auto safety issues.

I am accompanied today by David Snyder of the American Insur-

ance Association, who is one of our board members. I will summa-
rize my remarks, as you have requested, and ask that my ftill testi-

mony and Mr. Snyder's statement, as well, be inserted in the
record.

Senator ExoN. If it was not made clear, we would be glad to ac-

cept Mr. Snyder's statement also for the record, without objection.
Ms. Stone. Thank you so much.
In the 3 years since Advocates was formed, we have gained ex-

tensive experience working on behalf of safety initiatives in State

legislatures, in Congress, and in the Federal regulatory agencies.
This gives us a unique perspective of what works and what does

not.

After battling for a wide range of legislation in Congress and in

more than three dozen States, we have discovered the strategies
and the political and policy elements necessary for success. It is

clear that successful public policy initiatives are those that begin
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with vocal, grassroots support, assisted by Federal leadership. Two
recent examples illustrate this process: the section 153 provisions
in the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act of 1991, or

ISTEA, which encourages State adoption of safety belt and all-rider

motorcycle helmet use laws, and the 21-year-old drinking age law
which we have already referred to today. A consensus developed
around the Nation that more must be done to attack the tragic toll

of motor vehicle crashes. The conclusion was that all citizens, re-

gardless of residency, benefit fi-om basic occupant protection laws,
and that the problem of drinking and driving by minors deserved
a strong, effective response.
The grassroots support was bolstered by Congress providing a

plan for action. Congress determined to deny a portion of Federal

highway construction funds to States that did not adopt a 21-year-
old drinking age. Now, every State prohibits those under 21 from
consuming alcohol. Congress included in ISTEA section 153, which
has already helped persuade six States to enact either or a safety
belt or an all-rider motorcycle helmet use law.
We have seen some progress. The Nation's fatality rate is at a

record low, and the number of fatal crashes in which alcohol is a
factor continues to decline. But on several fronts, especially regard-
ing alcohol-related crashes, we appear to be at a plateau. After sev-
eral years of dramatic progress in attacking the problem with
drinking and driving, this positive trend appears to be slowing. The
percentage of fatally insured motor vehicle drivers with blood alco-

hol concentrations of .10 or more has been hovering at 40 percent
since 1987, after declining sharply during the early 1980's.

Despite efforts to require safety belts, curb speeding and attack
drunk driving, several categories of drivers continue to be signifi-

cantly overrepresented in crashes: younger drivers, older drivers,
and repeat offenders. Fortunately, we are again seeing the conjunc-
tion of two key elements necessary for progress. A growing public
consensus demands that the dangers presented by these drivers be
addressed through public policy initiatives.

S. 738 is an important first step in providing the Federal leader-

ship vital to triggering and assisting State and local action. The
common thread through S.738 is the coveted driver's license, the
vital key to daily functioning in our mobile, fast-paced society. That
tiny piece of plastic- coated paper seems to carry more value than
money paid in fines, even sometimes more value than time spent
in jail.

Everyone who holds a driver's license must remember that driv-

ing is a privilege, not a right. And society has the liberty, indeed
the responsibility, to curtail this privilege when it threatens the

quality of life and safety of the community.
S, 738 will identify means and encourage action to effectively im-

prove the safe driving behavior by targeting the three major cat-

egories of high-risk drivers. It includes brave new approaches to

bothersome issues, such as encouraging States to provisionally li-

cense young and inexperienced drivers. It is this kind of leadership
that is needed, to move us off of our plateau.

It is particularly important that the efforts targeted at young
drivers recognize the role that alcohol impairment plays in crashes
in this age group. Although the legal drinking age in all States is
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21, fully one-third of fatally injured drivers who were legally drunk
were under 21. Existing drinking age laws suffer from loopholes
and lax enforcement. S. 738 encourages States to adopt effective re-

sponses, such as .02 BAG for minors, and use-and-lose legislation.
I recently participated in a Young Drivers At Risk Conference in

Sacramento, CA—60 young people joined with highway safety pro-
fessionals from around the country.for a hands-on workshop, focus-

ing on the passage of not-a-drop laws for minors.
What was remarkable to me was the sophistication, enthusiasm,

and intelligence of the young people involved. They want to be part
of the solution, while so many of their peers are a part of the prob-
lem. It is really to these bright, committed young people that we
dedicate our efforts in support of the High Risk Drivers Act of

1993.
One of the most intractable yet intolerable components of the

highway safety equation is that of the repeat offender. Millions of

Americans drive safely their entire lives. Many others learn from
their errors, and grow into cautious and prudent drivers. But how
to reach the unrepentant, multiple offender? Repeat offenders need
to receive a powerful and effective message, the message that poor
and reckless driving will not be tolerated; that the system will no

longer slap their wrist and look the other way.
The High Risk Drivers Act encourages States to issue provisional

licenses to drivers, after their licenses are suspended or revoked.

The act also encourages vehicle confiscation programs; well it will,

we think, include these provisions on vehicle confiscation. We par-

ticularly commend S. 738's approach to vehicle forfeiture, because

it includes fair provisions for vehicles jointly owned, or for one-ve-

hicle families.

As our population ages, the need grows more urgent for a solid

base of research and program countermeasures on the driving abili-

ties and licensing of older drivers, as well as reviews of initiatives

addressing this population and their effectiveness. S. 738 begins
this important process.

Highway and vehicle safety is a multifaceted challenge, requiring
action on many fronts. S. 738 addresses a major behavioral di-

lemma, but we must also be attentive to other solutions. This com-

mittee has been active on an array of these concerns, such as a

wide range of vehicle safety standards, and we commend you for

your leadership. Your achievements in the National Highway Traf-

fic Safety Administration authorization bill in the last Congress
will save thousands of lives and prevent millions of injuries.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, Advocates looks forward to working
with you and Senator Danforth and others on the committee to-

ward enactment of this legislation, and future safety initiatives.

Thank you so much for the opportunity to be here today.

[The prepared statements of Ms. Stone and Mr. Snyder follow:]

Prepared Statement of Judith Lee Stone

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Judith Lee Stone, President of Advocates for

Highway and Auto Safety (Advocates). Advocates is a coalition of consumer, safety,

health, law enforcement and insurance organizations working together to promote
the passage of highway and auto safety laws and policies to help reduce death and

injury on America's highways, and to decrease the economic losses due to motor ve-
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hide crashes. I am accompanied by David Snyder. Senior Counsel with the Amer-
ican Insurance Association, which is a founding member of Advocates.

On behalf of Advocates, I thank you for conducting this hearing and allowing us

to testify on this critical legislation. I will summarize my remarks and ask that my
entire statement be inserted in the record.

In the three years since Advocates was formed, we have gained extensive experi-
ence working on behalf of safety initiatives in state legislatures, in Congress, and
in the federal regulatory agencies. This gives us a unique perspective of what works
and what doesn't in enacting highway and vehicle safety around the nation.

After battling for legislation on safety belts, administrative license revocation, .08

percent blood alcohol consent (BAC) laws and other drunk driving provisions, motor-

cycle helmets, speed limits, radar detectors, stronger bumpers, and tougher vehicle

safety standards in Congress and in more than three dozen states, we have discov-

ered—step by step, battle by battle, year to year—the strategies and the political

and policy elements necessary for success.

The state of highway safety continues to see advances. In the last three years,
the number of states with safety belt use laws has increased from 33 to 45 (46 if

the Governor of Maine agrees to the legislation passed last week); all states now
have a legal definition of impaired driving of at least a .10 percent blood alcohol

concentration (BAG) level, with nine states at a .08 percent BAG level; 32 states

now have administrative license revocation laws; and half have all-rider motorcycle
helmet use laws.

In advancing these vital safety laws, it is clear that successful
public policy initia-

tives are those that begin with vocal grass roots support
assisted by federal leader-

ship. The Section 153 provisions in the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efli-

ciency Act of 1991 (ISTEA), encouraging states to enact safety belt and all-rider mo-

torcycle helmet use laws, and the 21-year-old drinking age law are two recent exam-

ples.
On both of these issues, a consensus developed around the nation among safety,

health, insurance, other business and law enforcement professionals, joined by vic-

tims and their families, that more must be done to attack the tragic toll of motor
vehicle crashes. The conclusion was that all citizens, regardless of residency, benefit

from basic occupant protection laws and that the problem of drinking and driving

by minors deserved a strong, effective response.
The grassroots support was bolstered by Congress providing a plan for action.

Congress determined to deny a portion of federal highway construction funds to

states that did not adopt a 21-year old drinking age; now every state prohibits those

under 21 from consuming alcohol. Congress included in ISTEA a provision (Section

153) that encourages state adoption of safety belt and all-rider motorcycle helmet
use laws; so far, at least six states have enacted such legislation since ISTEA be-

came law in December 1991.

We have seen some progress. The nation's fatality rate is at a record low, the

number of fatal crashes in which alcohol is a factor continues to decline, and more
and more states are adopting necessary safety laws.

But, on several fronts, especially regarding alcohol-related crashes, we appear to

be at a plateau. Alcohol impairment is too frequently a factor in motor vehicle crash-

es. In 1991, an estimated 19.900 people
—almost half of all motor vehicle fatalities—

died in alcohol-related traffic crashes. About 318,000 people were injured in crashes

where alcohol was present. The direct costs of these crashes are estimated at $46
billion annually.

After several years of dramatic progress in attacking the problem of drinking and

driving, this positive trend appears to be slowing. According to the Insurance Insti-

tute for Highway Safety (IIHS), the percentage of fatally injured motor vehicle driv-

ers with blood alcohol concentrations (BAGs) of 0.10 percent BAC or more declined

sharply during the early 1980s, but has been hovering at 40 percent since 1987. At-

tached to our written testimony are maps showing the current status of several im-

portant impaired driving initiatives in the states.

Despite state and federal efTorts to require safety belts, curb speeding and attack

drunk driving, several categories of drivers continue to be significantly over-rep-
resented in crashes—younger drivers, older drivers and repeat offenders.

Fortunately, we are again seeing the conjunction of the two key elements nec-

essary for progress. A growing piiolic consensus demands that the dangers pre-
sented by these high-risk drivers be addressed through public policy initiatives. S.

738—the High Risk Drivers Act of 1993—is an important first step in providing the

federal leadership vital to triggering and assisting state and local action.

It is a profound challenge to effectively address those classes of motor vehicle op-
erators wnich have significantly higher crash and fatality rates that put all highway
users at risk. The common thread throughout the High Risk Driver Act is the cov-
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eted driver's license, the vital key to daily functioning in our mobile, fast-paced soci-

ety.
Ask any law enforcement onicer or motor vehicle administrator what message is

most effective in communicating with hard-to-reach audiences and they will tell you:
challenge the driving privilege. That tiny piece of plastic-coated paper seems to

carry more value than money paid in fines, even sometimes more value than time

spent in jail. The driver's license represents freedom in our society, and no safety

iniprovement program should overlook its value in getting attention.

We also must remember throughout all deliberations on this and other highway
safety bills: driving is a privilege, not a right. Society has the liberty, and indeed
the responsibility, to curtail this privilege when it threatens the quality of life and

safety of the community.
S. 738 takes this into consideration. The bill will identify means and encourage

action to effectively improve the safe driving behavior by targeting the three major
categories of high-risk drivers; it includes brave new approaches to bothersome is-

sues.

For example, S. 738 encourages states to create an entire new categorv of licens-

ing for young and inexperienced drivers. Provisionally licensing these drivers will

be a major step and perhaps not an easy one to enact, at first. But it is this kind
of bold leadersnip that is needed to move us off of our plateau. Nine states have

already initiated provisional licensing and seven more are considering this step, so

we know from a practical, administrative and enforcement point of view, it can be
done successfully.

It is particularly important that the efforts targeted at young drivers recognize
the role that alcohol impairment plays

in crashes in this age group. Although alco-

hol consumption by those under tne age of 21 is illegal in every state, one third of

fatally injured drivers who were legally drunk at the time of their crashes were
under 21. Existing drinking-age laws suner from loopholes and lax enforcement.
We can, however, make significant public policy changes to help reverse this trag-

ic trend. Laws such as .02 BAG for minors and "use and lose" legislation are effec-

tive responses. Advocates would like to see such measures enacted in all 50 states.

This year alone, we are supporting legislative action in several states. We would
also like to see legislative fixes to fill the gaps in existing drinking age laws.

I recently participated in a "Young Drivers at Risk" Conference in Sacramento,
California. Sixty young people joined with highway safety professionals from around
the country and the co-sponsors—the California Office of Trafiic Safety and the

Farmers Insurance Group—for a hands-on workshop focusing on the passage of "not

a drop" laws for minors. Advocates helped explain how to develop a grassroots cam-

paign and generate editorial support for highway safety issues.

What was most remarkable to me was the sophistication, enthusiasm and intel-

ligence of the young people involved. They want to be part of the solution, while

so many of their peers are a part of the problem. It is to these bright, committed

young people with exciting, productive futures that we dedicate our efforts in sup-

port of the High Risk Drivers Act of 1993.

One of the most tragic, frustrating and intolerable components of the highway
safety equation is that of the repeat offender. Millions of Americans go their entire

lives driving safely, making few or no errors of any consequence, staying on the

right side of the law. Millions of others make a single, serious error, pay their debt

to society and are forever reformed, cautious and prudent.
But the unrepentant, multiple ofTender is the pariah of our efforts. Each run-in

with "the system" becomes a disturbing echo of past misery, broken promises and
a doubtful future. Repeat offenders need to receive a

powerful
and effective mes-

sage. It should convey that poor and reckless driving will not be tolerated, that "the

system" will no longer slap the wrist and look the other way.
The High Risk Drivers Act takes a firm stand. States would be encouraged to-

issue provisional licenses to drivers after their licenses are suspended or revoked,

allowing only limited driving (such as to and from work) until the repeat ofTenders

prove their rehabilitation and commitment to improvement.
The Act also institutes vehicle confiscation programs for repeat offenders. We par-

ticularly commend the approach to vehicle forfeiture in this Act, because it includes

fair provisions for vehicles jointly owned or for one-vehicle families.

We support the concept of tough punishment for
repeat ofTenders, but are aware

that well-meaning programs of forfeiture could punish others beside the offender.

S. 738 recognizes the impact on others and creates a fair, workable solution. Port-

land, Oregon, has conducted a similar program successfully since 1990, and other

jurisdictions are planning vehicle confiscation programs. Since the High Risk Driver

Act rewards states trying this approach as one of many countermeasures, we believe

it is a reasonable, helpful and timely provision.
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As our population ages, the need grows more urgent for a solid base of research
and program countermeasures on the driving abilities and licensing of older drivers,
as well as reviews of initiatives addressing this population and their effectiveness.

S. 738 begins this important process.
Once enacted, S. 738 will add momentum to state and local initiatives promoting

highway safety. However, enactment is only one step.
If the full promise of S. 738, like other safety legislation, is to be met, this first

step must be followed by others. Experience shows that the grant program in S. 738
will provide a true incentive only ii it is sufficiently funded. Experience also shows
us that adeauate funding, in the current fiscal situation, will require this commit-
tee's leadersnip to assure that the promise of this legislation is met by fully appro-
priating the authorized levels. S. 738 can be likened to a doctor's prescription; it will

only be helpful if it is taken to the pharmacy and properly filled.

In addition, highway and vehicle safety is a multi-faceted challenge, requiring ac-

tion on many fronts. No single "solution
'

to highway safety problems exists. S. 738
addresses one key behavioral dilemma; we must also be attentive to other solutions.

For example, at the same time we are striving to prevent crashes, we must assure
that vehicles are as safe as possible when crashes occur.

This committee has been active on a wide array of these concerns, such as a range
of vehicle safety standards, and we commend you for your leadership. Your achieve-
ments in the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) authoriza-

tion bill in the last Congress will save thousands of lives and prevent millions of

injuries. This committees outstanding commitment to safety is well-documented,
and we are proud to continue the excellent working relationship between the Mem-
bers and stafi" of this committee and the organizations we represent.
Advocates looks forward to working witn you Mr. Chairman, Senator Danforth,

and others toward the enactment of this legislation and in support of future safety
initiatives.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on these important issues. Mr. Snyder
and I would be happy to answer any questions you may have.

[Three graphs that show the States with .08 BAC limit; States with open con-
tainer laws; and States with lower BAC tolerance for youth which are in color are
not reproducible and may be found in the committee's files.]

Prepared Statement of David F. Snyder

Thank you for the opportunity to lend our strong support to S. 738, the High Risk
Drivers Act of 1993. This proposal focuses attention and action on repeat ofienders,

young drivers and older drivers—all three categories of motorists with tragically

nigh auto crash experience. Concerned as it is with driving performance, S. 738 is

an important complement to the past and present efforts of this Committee, in par-
ticular, and of the Congress, in general, to improve the safety of the other two key
components of a comprehensive highway loss reduction strategy—motor vehicles
and the highways.

I am David Snyder, representing the American Insurance Association (ALA) and
appearing with Judith Lee Stone o? the Advocates for Highway and Auto Safety, an
organization that was founded with the help of Robert Vagley, President of AIA and
Gerald Maatman, Chairman and CEO of Kemper National Insurance Companies,
which is a member of AIA. Among other consumer and insurer groups in the Advo-
cates are AIA member companies, AEtna Life and Casualty, The Travelers and ITT-
Hartford Insurance Group.

THE ROLE OF INSURERS IN HIGHWAY SAFETY

In addition to playing a key role in Advocates, insurers established and support
the Insurance Institute for Highway Safety, sponsor local highway safety programs,
lobby for highway safety measures and administer insurance

pricing systems which
reflect driver performance as indicated by prior accidents ana moving traffic viola-

tions.

Automobile insurance rates typically reflect general statistical categories, such as

type of vehicle and place of garaging and the specific driving record of the listed

operators. For example, major traflic law convictions or at-fault accidents can in-

crease a premium substantially. Surcharges are also added by many insurers for at-

fault accidents or serious moving traffic violations. There are also discounts tradi-

tionally offered for safety devices such as airbags and antilock brakes.
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TITLES I—YOUNG DRIVER PROGRAMS AND TITLE II—OLDER DRIVER PROGRAMS

Although we have achieved an historic low level of highway fatalities, we are still

experiencing far too many accidents, injuries and deaths, tne costs of these acci-
dents still plague us. For example, the cost and frequency of injury claims is still

increasing, exerting upward pressure on insurance rates and adding unnecessary
costs to our health care system. See chart attached to this testimony.
We fully support the bill's emphasis on younger and older drivers. Both govern-

mental and insurance data define a kind of U-shaped loss curve by age—highest
among the youngest and oldest drivers, with a trough in the 30s, 40s and 50s age
groups. While insurance rates accurately reflect these losses, we are not satisfied
with simply allocating costs, if they can be prevented in the first place. Accordingly,
S. 738 would encourage the states to implement firm measures to oversee younger
drivers and to engage in careful relicensing, counseling, education and remediation
for older drivers. We support all of these provisions.
There continue to be far too many documented cases of crash injuries of young

people caused by drunk driving, speed and failure to wear safety belts. A recent

widely reported crash of this kind occurred in Virginia. Several years ago, with the

Bethesda-Chevy Chase Rescue Squad in Montgomery County, Maryland, I assisted
in treating 2 of 11 young people injured in a head-on collision where few, if any,
of the injured students were wearing safety belts. S. 738 should help prevent these
kinds of events by training and careful licensing of young drivers and by focusing
on their access to, and use of, alcohol.

The bill recognizes the deterrent effects inherent in auto insurance rates in creat-

ing a new Section, 23 U.S.C. 411(fK2). A supplemental grant is available for states
which provide the parents or legal guardians of young drivers with general informa-
tion on the insurance rate efiects of traffic law convictions and at-fault accidents.
As with young drivers, the accident statistics for older drivers are not acceptable.

S. 738 would provide support for the research priorities outlined in a May 1992
Transportation Research Board report. We strongly agree with the urgent need for

research on why older drivers are involved in more accidents, why fatalities are

higher for them, and what intervention strategies will be most effective in prevent-
ing such accidents and injuries. Upon completion of this work, we should be in a

position to implement efiective measures to improve the safety of older drivers.
One final point. Section 201(e) would encourage states to provide restricted li-

censes instead of canceling licenses of older drivers. While this is not objectionable
in concept, actual oversight of people with restricted licenses, is, as a practical mat-
ter, difficult. We would hope this policy would be carefully applied.

TITLE III—HIGH RISK DRIVERS

We strongly support the provisions of S. 738 directed to the improvement of motor
vehicle records. These records are critical, not only for safety research and law en-

forcement, but also for accurate insurance pricing, which may serve as a powerful
economic incentive for safe driving behavior.

Unfortunately, current motor vehicle records differ dramatically among the states
in quality, inclusiveness and accessibility by those who have a demonstrated need
to know such as insurers. This is a critical issue in terms of conducting research
to improve highway safety and in providing that insurance rates accurately reflect

driving performance. The more accurate the rates, the more effective they can be
in supporting efforts by public officials to improve highway safety.
A 1991 study of the Insurance Research Council, "Adequacy of Motor Vehicle

Records in Evaluating Driver Performance," demonstrated how poor and inconsist-
ent are some state motor vehicle records. The Insurance Research Council found

that, on average, only 40 percent of reportable accidents actually appeared on offi-

cial driving records. The range was from a low of 1 percent to a hign of 71
percent.

Tickets issued to drivers at accident scenes varied from 9 percent of accidents in

one state to 68 percent of accidents in another state. Further, convictions are not
often fully reported, varying from 3 percent of accidents to 35 percent. There are
also gaping holes in many state reporting systems which result from such practices
as: local traffic courts not forwarding information, suppression of information, or al-

ternative dispositions which mash the convictions. This study documents an urgent
need to improve the quality and uniformity of state motor vehicle records. Section
301 of S. 738 begins to address this critical problem, and has our strongest support.

Section 302 also encourages the states to engage in more effective measures to

oversee all high risk drivers including repeat oftenders. Beyond younger and older

drivers, repeat offenders should be more carefully studied, overseen, and deterred.
There is clearly a need to focus attention on repeat offenders of serious moving

traffic laws, including drunk and drugged driving. Strong punishment, deterrence
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and early intervention for these high risk drivers are needed and the bill moves in

that direction. In this connection, we would fully support an amendment to S. 738
which encourages the states to confiscate the vehicles of certain particularly dan-

gerous repeat offenders. This should be combined with contemporaneous license and

registration revocation.

CONCLUSION

The time has arrived to supplement Congressional highway safety efforts directed

to the vehicle and the roadway, to include driving behavior. S. 738 addresses driving

performance by carefully focusing on categories of drivers with tragically high loss

experience such as young drivers, older drivers, and repeat offenders. We ask you
for quick and favorable action on S. 738.

USA COMPARISON OF FATALITY RATES AND INJURY CLAIMS

FATALITIES BODILY INJURY LIABILITY BODILY INJURY LIABILITY
PER 100,000 POP. CLAIM FREQUENCY AVERAGE LOSS COST

1988 2.3 19.16

1991 1.9 16.44

% Change -17% -14% +10% +30%

Senator ExoN. Ms. Stone, thank you very much. We will now go
to Ms. Kirk. And Ms. Kirk, I do apologize, I introduced you as Mr.
Kirk. We have such a great staff here, that they never make a mis-
take. This is the first time in 14 years that the staff has made a
mistake. And when the staff makes a mistake, it makes the chair-

man look bad. And the chairman does not like that.

I simply say that when I read Mr. Milo Kirk, National President
of the Mothers Against Drunk Driving, I thought that was carrying
this business of not caring whether you have men or women in an

organization a little bit too far. But I am glad to see that you are
a traditional, you are a woman, and you are national president of

the Mothers Against Drunk Driving.
And let me say that I know several of your very dedicated work-

ers in the Mothers Against Drunk Driving in my nome State of Ne-
braska. You do an outstanding job, and we are indebted to you, as
we are to the other witnesses today, and I would be pleased to rec-

ognize you for your testimony at this point.

STATEMENT OF MS. MILO KIRK, NATIONAL PRESIDENT,
MOTHERS AGAINST DRUNK DRIVING

Ms. Kirk. Thank you, Senator. And please be assured this is not
the first time that I have been called mister. In fact, I still get a
lot of mail addressed to Mr. Milo Kirk. And thank you for the com-
ments on behalf of our people there, too. I know Diane Reebe and
the group there have worked really hard; and we have got some ex-

cellent laws passed in Nebraska recently. So, we are very proud of

them.
But I am proud to be here today as president of MADD, to rep-

resent our 3.2 million members and supporters throughout our 435

chapters across this Nation.
MADD has been in existence since 1980, and over the years

MADD has served as an advocate for the victims of drunk driving
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before the Congress, State legislatures, and the courts. We have en-

deavored to enhance the seriousness with which American society
views this violent crime. And we have met with some success. No
longer is it considered humorous to be impaired by alcohol. Al-

though it has been a struggle at times over the years, most Ameri-
cans now see drunk driving for what it is, a violent crime that is

not an accident. As a matter of fact, the word "accident" is not in

our vocabulary and that is why we refer to it as a crash.

We have come far since 1980. I am particularly pleased to be
here today to testify on the High Risk Driver Act of 1993, a bill

which MADD supports and which will provide a vitally important
focus on the young drivers. As the findings section of S. 738 as-

serts, 1992 showed a substantial improvement in traffic safety. The
total number of fatalities was the lowest in 30 years, and the focus

of citizen groups and government at all levels on drunk driving

played a key role in achieving this saving of lives.

Yet 46 percent of the 40,000 deaths on our highways in 1992
were attributed to alcohol use. A conservative estimate of the cost

of drunk driving to our Nation is $46 billion a year. The medical
costs associated with drunk driving are about $5.5 billion each

year. Indeed, we have come a long way, but we have far to go.
Drunk drivers do not discriminate; they are equal-opportunity

killers. They do not distinguish between rich or poor, black or

white. Republican or Democrat, famous or unknown. The recent

tragic death of Nancy Moore Thurmond underscores this fact. For
this tragedy to come to the family of Senator Thurmond, who has
labored with MADD in the fight for justice for victims of drunk

driving, is doubly tragic.
Mr. Chairman, MADD has worked closely over the years with

this committee, to stem the tide of drunk driving. This committee

played an important role in the passage of the uniform minimum
drinking age, or 21 law, in 1984. This committee was instrumental
in creating the NHTSA Section 408 and 410 incentive grant pro-

grams, designed to produce a comprehensive approach to drunk

driving. We commend this committee for this timely consideration

of Senator Danforth's legislation, aimed at high-risk drivers.

Among MADD's principal goals for this year are: Passage in

every State of the administrative license revocation; adoption by all

States of .08 BAC as a definition of intoxication; and the enforce-

ment of the 21 minimum drinking age.
We are particularly pleased to see that S. 738 concentrates so

heavily on youthful drivers and enforcement of our underage drink-

ing age laws, because motor vehicles crashes continue to be a lead-

ing cause of death for ages 16 to 21, and 47 percent of those deaths
are alcohol-related.

MADD strongly supports the graduated licensing provisions of S.

738. We have found that the most precious possession of America's

youth is the driver's license. We heartily endorse the idea that a

young person should demonstrate the willingness and the ability to

drive free of impairment or violation in order to achieve full driving

privileges. We are pleased to see the incorporation in basic grant
criteria of .02 BAC for those under 21, stiff fines for those who sell

to those under 21, restrictions of open containers in motor vehicles.
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and license suspensions for those who violate underage drinking
laws.

Among the supplemental criteria, MADD strongly endorses the

retention of the records of those found guilty of drunk driving for

a minimum of 10 years. In fact, we would ask the committee to

consider making this provision a requirement for basic grant, if

possible. It so happens that the driver who killed MADD's founder

Candy Lightner's daughter, Carrie, was arrested again last year in

Wisconsin for drunk driving. Although Wisconsin has since imple-
mented a change from 5 to 10 years retention of records, the State

at that time had no information to tell them that this driver had
a history of drunk driving.
MADE) also approves of the provision's extended provisional li-

censing, requiring special licenses for those under 21, and provid-

ing greater oversight of underage drinking at colleges and univer-

sities.

Mr. Chairman, MADD commissioned a Gallup poll, to ask the

American public what priority it assigned to drunk driving, as com-

pared to other problems on our Nation's highways. In convincing
fashion, the American public told us that impaired driving contin-

ues to be the No. 1 problem on our highways today. We would ob-

serve, however, that the Federal Government spends relatively lit-

tle to fight drunk driving.
Incentive grants, in our view, do essentially two things: These es-

tablish goals; and provide financial inducements. Incentive grant
programs which set stringent goals might well provide little prac-
tical incentive, because states have great difficulty qualifying for

funding. On the other hand, programs for which it is easy to qual-

ify do little to improve the laws of the land, as regards to fighting
drunk driving. A balance needs to be struck between the ambitious

goals and the practical incentives. In S. 738, the funding levels sug-

gested are restrained, when measured against the goals outlined in

the legislation.
Mr. Chairman, I would like to submit for the record a paper on

drunk driving prevention and health care reform, which MADD has

recently prepared.
Senator ExoN. Without objection, we are very pleased to accept

that.

[The information referred to follows:]

Mothers Against Drunk Driving Position on Impaired Driving and Health
Care Planning

combating drunk driving and controlling health care costs

Mothers Against Drunk Driving, which represents the interest and concern of 3.2

milHon memoers and supporters across the country, believes that a fundamental

change in public attitudes toward drinking and driving has occurred since the orga-
nization's birth in 1980. MADD takes pride in our organization's contribution to this

change. But for MADD there is no acceptable minimum or irreducible number of

victims. Our vigil must be constant, our continued efforts relentless, to save every
life and prevent every needless injury.
The American public agrees with us that drunk driving is the #1 highway safety

problem facing our nation.^ More individuals have died in traffic crashes in the past

^Opinion Poll for Mothers Against Drunk Driving, The Gallup Organization, September 1991,
Princeton, New Jersey.
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80 years than have died in all the wars in U.S. history.^ But drunk driving is not

merely a highway safety problem. It is one of the leading public health problems
facing this country^ threatening every state and community—no one is immune. Rid-

ding our nation oi the senseless deaths and injuries caused by drunk driving will

therefore also reduce the enormous societal and health care costs associated with
alcohol-related crashes.

HUMAN AND ECONOMIC COSTS OF ALCOHOL-RELATED TRAFFIC CRASHES

In 1992 alone, approximately 40,000 people were killed in highway crashes. Five
million more individuals were injured, with 500,000 of these injuries severe enough
to require hospitalization. These crashes, injuries and fatalities cost society more
than $137 billion in direct costs: lost productivity, medical costs, property damage
and other direct expenditures.^ The National Highway Traffic Safety Administration
estimates that each fatality costs individuals, employers, insurance companies and
the government more than $700,000, including medical and emergency costs, lost

productivity, insurance administration and legal and court costs.''

In 1992 alcohol was involved in 18,000, or 46 p)ercent, of the deaths. As many as

1.2 million injuries each year involve alcohol. Alcohol-related fatal injuries ac-

counted for 53 percent of all fatal injury costs; 37 percent of the nonfatal injury
costs were alcohol-related.^ Based on NHTSA's estimate, alcohol-related crashes cost

society a total of $46 billion.

Yet this conservative estimate does not include pain, suffering and lost quality of
life. Estimating these indirect costs based on U.S. Office of Management & Budget
methods^ raises total costs to society for crashes, deaths and injuries to $372 bil-

lion.'' On this basis, each fatality actually cost society $2.75 million. At this rate,
alcohol-related deaths cost the U.S. a staggering $148 billion in 1992.

MEDICAL COSTS OF ALCOHOL-RELATED CRASHES

Present and future medical costs for 1990 traffic crash injuries were approxi-

mately $14 billion,® and the alcohol-related portion is estimated to have been $5.5
billion. Overall, the cost for each injured victim of an alcohol-related crash averaged
$68,000, of which $14,000 represented health care costs and lost oroductivity.^
The victim pays often immeasurable costs for these crashes. Young families and

young children, often with few financial resources to fall back on, are hit especially
hard. Many surviving victims become medically indigent as the result of enormous
medical costs associated with their injuries. TTiis is particularly true for head-in-

jured victims, who often require long-term treatment and rehabilitation which can

easily run into the millions of dollars.^" However, the public also pays. An estimated
one-third to one-half of medical costs for hospitalization as a result of a crash are

borne by federal- state and local governments.^^ Nearly 30 percent of first-year med-
ical costs are paid for by tax dollars, two-thirds through Medicaid and one-third

through Medicare. ^^

Thus there is a direct relationship between drunk driving and health care costs.

Reducing drunk driving will reduce health care costs. Drunk driving is not an acci-

dent—it is an irresponsible, intentional criminal act. Drunk driving is preventable
and its costs, both human and economic, are also preventable.

WHAT DO WE NEED TO DO

We know how to reduce drunk driving. Experience and research have dem-
onstrated that these measures are effective in reducing the toll of impaired driving:

• Raising the drinking age to 21;
• Administrative license revocation for DUI offenses;

* National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, 1987.
3 "The Economic Cost ofMotor Vehicle Crashes, 1990." NHTSA, 1992.

•NHTSA, op cit, 1992.

""Incidence and Cost of Alcohol-Involved Crashes," Miller, Ted R. & Lawrence J. Blincoe,

NHTSA, 1993, table 5.
*
Regulatory Program of the United States, U.S. OfRce of Management & Budget, Washington,

DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1989.

'Miller & Bhncoe, op. cit., p.22, table 6.

«'The Economic Cost ofMotor Vehicle Crashes, 1990," NHTSA, 1992.
» Miller & Blincoe, op. cit., pg. 21, table 4, & Pg. 22, table 5. NHTSA, 1993.
10 NHTSA, 1993.
""Source of Payment for the Medical Costs ofMotor Vehicle Injuries in the United States,"

Joan Harris Associates, NHTSA, January 1992.

^"Highway Traffic Safety Programs: EfTectivenees and Impact on Taxes and Health Care,"

NHTSA, February 1993.
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• Lower BAG limits for drivers (zero BAG for youth, .08 for others); and
• Sobriety checkpoints, among others.

Laws are not enough—tough enforcement combined with strong pubhc informa-

tion/pubHcity efforts are critical. Unfortunately, budget pressures in many states

and communities have forced severe cutbacks in DWI enforcement.

STATES NEED HELP * * *

Among the most critical federal resources is the Department of Transportation's
Section 402 and 410 programs, which provide financial incentives to states to in-

crease DWI programs and add needed legislation. To increase effectiveness of these

programs, we want:
1. Increased funding for the NHTSA Section 410 program, which provides incen-

tives to states to adopt key anti-impaired driving measures; and, in addition,
2. Increased funding for Section 402, which provides base support for comprehen-

sive state and community highway safety programs in all 50 states and DC.
In the 1980s, the use of funding sanctions to encourage states to adopt Age 21

as the drinking age limit led to the savings of as many as 1,000 young lives each

year. We need now to "fine-tune" incentive grant programs by:
3. Setting a deadline after which states that fail to take advantage of them would

face withholding or diversion of funds to DWI programs.

Opinion polls
and research evidence indicate strong public support for raising the

level of excise taxes on alcoholic beverages. Should the Administration's Health Gare
Task Force consider an increase in alcohol beverage taxes, MADD would strongly
advocate:

4. Dedication of a portion of any tax increase to combat alcohol-related traffic

deaths and injuries.

ANTICIPATED BENEFITS

Our programs work! Investment in highway safety programs during the last dec-

ade aimed at reducing impaired driving resulted in a substantial return in lives

saved. Highway fatalities in 1992 fell to their lowest level in 30 years. The percent-
age of alcohol involvement in fatalities dropped from 57 percent in 1982 to 46

per-
cent in 1992. It is estimated that for every percentage point of reduction in alconol-

related traffic fatalities, as many as 1,000 lives are saved. At an estimated $2.75
million cost per fatality, this 11 percentage point difference means a savings to soci-

ety of at least $3.2 billion per year.
Yet, the commitment oi federal resources devoted to combating drunk driving in

no way reflects the priority assigned this issue by the the public. In the words of
Robert Frost, we have "promises to keep and miles to go before we sleep". MADD
shares Jocelyn Elder's view that prevention is a crucial component of health care.

Increasing resources devoted to adoption, implementation and enforcement of key
laws and countermeasures can drastically reduce drunk driving, related health care
costs and human tragedies which result from this senseless violent crime.

Ms. Kirk. Thank you. In that paper, we suggest that a dedicated
source of revenue be established, devoted to carrying on the fight

against drunk driving. We would be pleased to explore this idea
further with the committee.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, it is my understanding that amendments
have been introduced to S. 738 which make vehicle confiscation for

those drive on a suspended license a criterion for a basic grant.
MADD wholeheartedly supports the confiscation of vehicles from
those who have been apprehended on drunk driving, or had their

driving privileges revoked, and continue to drive. We highly com-
mend Senator Danforth and you, Mr. Chairman, as the cosponsor
of S. 738, for this contribution to the cause of highway safety.

Working together, we can improve on the safety record set last

year, and fix our eyes on a future in which drinking and driving
is something that our society used to do, and does no more.
Thank you, and I will be glad to answer any questions.
Senator ExoN. Thank you, Ms. Kirk. I am pleased now to recog-

nize Mr. Williams and Mr. Oesch who are here and substituting for

Brian O'Neill, who I announced earlier. And we have your state-
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ment. Gentlemen, it has been made part of the record. Would one
or both of you care to summarize it at this time?

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN L. OESCH, GENERAL COUNSEL, IN-

SURANCE INSTITUTE FOR HIGHWAY SAFETY; ACCOMPANIED
BY ALLAN F. WILLIAMS, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT FOR RE-
SEARCH, INSURANCE INSTITUTE FOR HIGHWAY SAFETY

Mr. Oesch. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Stephen Oesch and
I would like to briefly summarize some of our key points. I am the

general counsel of the Insurance Institute for Highway Safety, and
Allan Williams is our senior vice president for research.
The Insurance Institute for Highway Safety is a nonprofit re-

search and communications organization that works to identify

ways to reduce the human and economic losses on our Nation's

hignways. We are supported by the property and casualty insur-

ance industry in the United States.

Most of my comments today will address institute research rel-

evant to teenage drivers, but I want to very briefly, in the interest

of time, quickly address the provisions of the bill aimed at problem
drivers and elderly drivers.

The institute supports action to enhance the identification of

drivers with repeat traffic violations and crashes, and to promote
prompt intervention because of these drivers' high crash risk. As
noted by Senator Danforth when he introduced this legislation,
drivers with multiple offenses have nearly seven times the crash
involvement risk as other drivers.

In the case of elderly drivers, the institute supports establish-

ment of a research program on issues related to the older driver.

Such a program should focus on measures that credible scientific

evidence shows are effective.

The bulk of my comments will address controlling teenage driv-

ers and reducing their losses. Successful efforts to reduce teenage
crash likelihood involve controlling younger drivers' early experi-
ence behind the wheel. Controlling early driving experience is espe-

cially important because the United States allows earlier licensing
than in virtually any European country.
New Jersey is the only State to delay regular licensing until age

17—a policy that has resulted in a substantial reduction in teenage
crash involvement compared with neighboring States that license

teenagers at age 16.

The process of controlling driving experience can best be accom-

plished through licensing systems tnat impose on young, beginning
drivers restrictions that are graduated and systematically lifted.

These can be accomplished through such policies as are contained
in the act, such as lengthening the learner s permit period and pre-

scribing who must accompany learners.

Another issue which is not currently in the act is imposing night-
time driving curfews and prohibiting young drivers from transport-

ing other teenagers.
Measures like these can be effective because they delay unre-

stricted driving privileges until considerable lower risk experience
has been accumulated by these young drivers.

You heard earlier today from Dr. Rothberg concerning the effec-

tiveness of driving curfews, and I would like to briefly address that
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subject as well. Curfews are important because they keep young,
beginning drivers off the road during the late night, hi^h-risk peri-

ods, forcing them to gain most of their experience during the day-
light hours when visibility makes driving less demanding.
Only a small portion of teenagers driving in the United States,

about 20 percent, occurs between the hours of 9 o'clock in the

evening to 5 o'clock in the morning. But almost one-half of the fatal

crash involvement for teenagers occurs during these high-risk
hours.

Nighttime curfews enacted in the United States have been enor-

mously successful in reducing teenager crash involvement during
these curfew hours. Adults, especially parents, are supportive of

nighttime driving curfews. Likewise, many young drivers in States
with curfews, although they may not be in favor of the curfew, they
do recognize that these curfews are important and support them
for that reason,

I would like to briefly address the topic of reducing alcohol im-

paired driving. All States, as we heard earlier, adopted 21-year-old
minimum alcohol purchase age laws during the 1980's. This policy
was associated with a modest but important 10- to 15-percent de-
crease in fatal crash involvement in the affected age groups.
However, as Senator Danforth noted in his opening remarks, in

1991, 44 percent of all fatally injured 16- to 20-year-old drivers had
a positive blood alcohol concentration and 33 percent had BAC's of

,10 percent or more.

Lowering the permissible blood alcohol threshold for young driv-

ers, as proposed in the bill, has been shown to reduce alcohol-relat-

ed crashes. It is also crucial to enforce existing laws prohibiting
sale of alcohol to underage purchasers.
For example, institute research here in the District of Columbia

has shown that underage males who did not carry false ID and
who were instructed not to lie about their age were able to success-

fully purchase beer in 97 out of 100 randomly chosen retail estab-
lishments.
While the proposed legislation includes fines to help deter these

types of sales, it may be necessary for States to take stronger ac-

tion such as threatening the licenses of people who sell alcohol to

minors.

Safety belt usage is also very important. Teenagers are even less

likely than older drivers to buckle up, even when required to do so

by law. What is needed is a well-publicized enforcement campaign
such as has been successfully used in Canada that has been suc-

cessful in raising the belt usage from the 40- to 50-percent rate to

a level of 85 to 90 percent.
Institute research conducted here in the United States shows

that such programs can work but, unfortunately, they have only
been rarely used.

I would quickly like to address an issue touched upon by Senator
Burns and that is parent involvement in protecting teenagers. In

choosing cars for their teenagers to drive, parents need to keep in
mind that large cars are safer than small ones, and help their teen-

agers in making those types of purchasing decisions.

Likewise, parents need to know that two potentially lethal com-
binations are teenagers and motorcycles, and teenagers and high-
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performance vehicles. If teenagers do ride motorcycles, parents
must ensure they wear helmets and other protective clothing.
And finally I would like to close by noting that the institute and

insurers have long had active programs to provide parents and
their teenagers with information about effective ways to reduce
crash-related deaths and injuries. I know that insurers and the in-

stitute will continue these efforts as we all look for ways to address
this important problem.

I thank you very much for your attention, and I would be de-

lighted to answer any questions.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Oesch follows:]

Prepared Statement of Stephen L. Oesch and Allan F. Williams

The Insurance Institute for Highway Safety is a nonprofit research and commu-
nications organization, supported by the nation's property and casualty insurers,
that identifies and develops ways to reduce motor vehicle crash losses. At this com-
mittee's request, we're submitting for the record information relevant to the High
Risk Drivers Act.

We welcome the opportunity to comment on this bill. Young drivers in particular
are a major problem on the highways, and there are effective, feasible ways to re-

duce their crash involvement. The solutions are known but, unfortunately, they
aren't widely applied. There's tremendous variation among the states in terms of
laws and regulations covering young, beginning drivers. Most such laws and regula-
tions don't do a very good job of guiding these high-risk drivers toward full driving
privileges while maintaining their safety and the safety of those they encounter on
the road. In fact, the United States lags far behind other countries where licensing
systems have been implemented to address the problem of young drivers in ways
that are rational, humane, and effective.

ELDERLY AND "PROBLEM" DRIVERS

In addition to young drivers, the High Risk Drivers Act addresses two other

groups of drivers—elderly and "problem" drivers (that is, drivers with repeated traf-

fic violations and crashes). The Institute supports actions to enhance identification

of the latter group and to promote prompt intervention because problem drivers are
several times as likely as other drivers to crash, and barring them from driving
through license suspension or revocation is effective in eliminating some crashes. At
the same time, it should be noted that problem drivers account for such a small seg-
ment of the motor vehicle crash problem that preventing them from driving can
have little direct effect on overall crash totals. Most drivers with violations and
crashes on their records don't have recorded crashes during prior or subsequent pe-
riods.^ This is true for teenagers as well as older drivers. One study shows, for ex-

ample, that only 18 percent of drivers younger than 18 years old in fatal crashes
had any convictions for moving violations prior to the fatal crash. Only 10 percent
had been involved in a prior reported crash.^

Like young drivers, elderly drivers are overinvolved in crashes per mile driven,

compared with drivers of other ages. Although the contribution of elderly drivers to

the crash problem is much less than that of the youngest drivers, the population
of elderly drivers is growing rapidly. The Institute supports establishment of a re-

search program focusing on older drivers. At the same time, we at the Institute urge
that scientific research be concentrated on determining what's effective in reducing
older drivers' crash rates and on determining how to strike an appropriate balance
between older drivers' safety and mobility needs.

For the elderly, it isn't clear what safety measures exist or can be developed that
are both eflective and feasible, whereas for younger drivers we know what works
to reduce the problem of motor vehicle crashes. The challenge is getting effective

measures applied in the United States. Because of the magnitude of the young driv-

er problem, the remainder of the Institute's comments will be directed to that group.

'Lund, A.K. (1984). Driver records and crash prediction. Arlington, VA: Insurance Institute

for Highway Safety.
2
Robertson, L.S. (1981). Patterns of teenaged driver involvement in fatal motor vehicle crash-

es: Implications for policy choice. Journal of Health Politics, Policy, and Law 6(2):303.14.
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WHY YOUNG DRIVERS ARE A PROBLEM

As a group, young drivers are overinvolved in crashes primarily because of their

immaturity, their driving inexperience, and their inexperience with drinking. The

immaturity associated with youth is manifested in risky driving practices like

speeding, following too closely, accelerating rapidly, and other aggressive maneuvers
that heighten crash likelihood.^ ^ '^

Young drivers are more likely than older drivers to display risky driving behavior

and, reflecting their inexperience, thej^re less able to cope with hazardous situa-

tions. They're less able to detect imminent dangers, for example, and they're more

likely to perceive hazardous situations as less dangerous than they really are.^''®®

It's more difficult for inexperienced drivers to monitor the driving environment and
to take appropriate actions. Yet young drivers are more likely than older drivers to

overestimate their capabilities and to downplay the likelihood that they could be in

a crash. ^°

When young people drive after consuming alcohol, their crash risks are substan-

tially higher than the risk for adult drivers. This comparison is especially true at

low and moderate blood alcohol concentrations.^^ ^^
(At higher concentrations, the

risk increases markedly for drivers of all ages.) Risk taking tendencies plus inexpe-
rience on the road and inexperience with drinking—combined with young drivers

overconfidence in their driving abilities—produce a lethal combination that results

in a high crash rate.

^Bergeron, J. (1991). Behavioral, attitudinal, and physiological characteristics of young driv-

ers in simulated driving tasks as a function of past accidents and violations (presented at New
to the Road Symposium. Halifax, Nova Scotia).

*
Jonah, B.A. (1986). Accident risk and risk-taking behavior among young drivers. Accident

Analysis and Prevention 18:255-71.

^Romanowicz, P.A. and Gebers, M.A. (1990). Teen and senior drivers. Sacramento, CA: Cali-

fornia Department of Motor Vehicles.
*
Matthews, M.L and Moran, A.R. (1986). Age differences in male drivers' perception of acci-

dent risk: the role of perceived driving ability. Accident Analysis and Prevention 18:299-313.

'Quimby, A.R. and Watts, G.R. (1981). Human factors and driving performance. Berkshire,

England: Transportation and Road Research Laboratory Report No. 1004.

^Groegor, J.A. and Brown, I.D. (1989). Assessing one's own and others driving ability: influ-

ences of sex, age, and experience. Accident Analysis and Prevention 21:155-68.

*Brown, I.D. and Groegor, J.A. (1988). Risk perception and decision taking during the transi-

tion between novice and experienced driver status. Ergonomics 31:585-97.
^°

Finn, P. and Bragg, B. (1988). Perception of the risk of an accident by young and older driv-

ers. Accident Analysis and Prevention 18:289-98.

^^Mayhew, D.R.; Donelson, A.C.; Beimess, D.J.; and Simpson, H.M. (1988). Youth, alcohol and
relative risk of crash involvement Accident Analysis and Prevention 18:273-87.

^Zador, P.L. (1991). Alcohol-related relative risk of fatal driver injuries in relation to driver

age and sex. Journal of Studies on Alcohol 52(4):302-10.
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All Crash Involvement per Million Miles by Driver Age, 1990

45 55

Driver Age

75 76-79 79

Source: 1990 General Estimates System (National Highway Traffic Safety Adminis-
tration) and 1990 Nationwide Personal Transportation Survey (U.S. Department
of Transportation).

REDUCING THE PROBLEM BY CONTROLLING EARLY DRIVING EXPERIENCE

In most European countries, a person must be 18—sometimes 17- years old before

obtaining a driver's license. In contrast, we allow early licensure in the United
States. The minimum age for regular licensure in most states is 16 and, in a few
states, it's 15. New Jersey is the only state to delay regular licensure until age 17,
a policy that has resulted in a substantial reduction in teenage crash involvement

compared with neighboring states that allow licensure at age 16.^^

The fact that we license early in the United States makes it essential to imple-
ment laws and regulations control driving experience during the early stages, so

that such experience is gained in lower-risk settings. This can be accomplished
through such policies as lengthening the learners permit period, restricting who
must accompany learners, imposing night driving curfews, requiring parental in-

volvement, and prohibiting young beginning drivers from transporting other teen-

agers. Measures like these can be effective because they delay unrestricted driving
privileges until considerable lower-risk experience has been accumulated. In this

way they help ensure that, while the quantity of driving by teenagers isn't nec-

essarily restricted, the quality is. They also help ensure that, by the time unre-
stricted licensure is allowed, drivers are older and perhaps more mature.
The process of controlling early driving experience can best be accomplished

through licensing systems that impose on young—or on all—beginning drivers re-

strictions that are gradually and systematically lifted.^'' This isn't a new concept.
During the mid-1970s, the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration devel-

oped a model provisional—or graduated—licensing program for young novice driv-

ers. ^'^ Two states, California and Maryland, adopted weakened versions of this pro-
gram, and both experienced modest reductions in crash involvement among young
drivers.^® ^"^

^^
Williams, A.F., Karpf, R.S., and Zador, P.L. (1984). Variations in minimum licensing age

and fatal motor vehicle crashes. American Journal of Public Health 73:1401-04.

^^Mayhew, D.R. and Simpson, H.M. (1990). Young drivers and novice drivers: similar prob-
lems and solutions? Ottawa, Ontario: The Traflic Injury Research Foundation of Canada.

^^Teknekron, Inc. (1977). Model for provisional (graduated) licensing of young novice drivers.

Washington, DC: National Highway Traflic Safety Administration, U.S. Department of Trans-

portation DOT-HS-8020313.
^'Hagge, R. and Marsh, W.C. (1988). An evaluation of the traffic safety impact of provisional

licensing. Sacramento, CA; California Department of Motor Vehicles CAL-DMV-RSS-88-116.
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Although many states now place some restrictions on novice drivers, ftill-scale

graduated licensing systems haven't ever been implemented in the United States.

On the contrary, many states have systems that encourage early licensure and, in

practice, allow full driving privileges once licensed. Meanwhile, graduated licensing

systems have been adopted n New Zealand and in Victoria, Australia. Such a sys-
tem will be in place next year in Ontario, Canada and is under consideration in sev-

eral other provinces.
New Zealand's system has been in operation the longest

—since 1987—and has
been associated with reductions in crashes in the affected age groups.^® Key provi-
sions of this system control progression toward full driving privileges. A learners

permit can be obtained at age 15 or later after passing written and oral tests. Prac-

tice driving for at least six months is then required before attempting the driving
test. Once the driving test has been passed, an 18-month restricted license is issued.

Restricted periods are reduced if driver education courses are completed and length-
ened if clean driving records aren't maintained.

Specific restrictions of New Zealand's graduated licensing system include estab-

lishing a maximum blood alcohol concentration of 0.03 percent (see "Reducing Alco-

hol-Impaired Driving," below, for discussion) and establishing passenger limits. In
New Zealand, no passengers may be transported unless there is a front-seat occu-

pant who is older than 20 and has had an unrestricted license for more than two

years. This restriction is intended to limit the extent to which teenage drivers trans-

port their peers. It recognizes that many young passengers as well as young drivers

are killed in motor vehicle crashes and that the majority of teenage passenger
deaths occur in cars driven by teenage drivers. ^^

A third provision of New Zealand's graduated licensing system involves prohibit-

ing driving between 10:00 p.m. and 5:00 a.m. This restriction is designed to keep
young beginners off the roads during the late-night high-risk hours, forcing them
to gain more of their early driving experience during daylight hours when increased

visibility makes driving less demanding.
Nighttime driving is associated with high-risk recreational activities, including al-

cohol use. Only a small portion of teenagers' driving in the United States—about
20 percent

—takes place between 9:00 p.m. and 5:00 a.m., but almost half of teen-

agers' fatal crash involvement occurs during these high-risk hours.^° Several U.S.
states have nighttime curfews that restrict teenagers' late-night driving except
when they're accompanied by a parent or when they're driving to or from work or
school. These laws have been enormously successful. In New York, for example, non-
essential driving is prohibited between 9:00 p.m. and 5:00 a.m. The result is a 62

gercent
reduction in crash involvement among 16 year olds during curfew hours. In

ennsylvania, a night driving curfew extends from mid-night to 5:00 am, and there's

been a 69 percent reduction in crashes involving 16-year-old drivers during curfew
hours.^^ These reductions weren't offset by increases in injuries to 16 year olds as
nondrivers during curfew hours. Nor were they offset by increases in crashes at

other times of day.
Adults, especially parents, support night driving curfews. A national telephone

survey in 1985 found 69 percent of adults (73 percent of parents of 13-18 year olds

and 68 percent of other adults) in favor of such curfews for teenagers.^ Among
those in favor, 50 percent wanted curfews starting between 10:00 p.m. and mid-

night, 28 percent favored curfews starting before 10:00 p.m., and 19 percent favored

midnight or later as the starting time.

Teenagers very much want to drive at night for recreational purposes, but many
also recognize the wisdom of curfews. A 1985 telephone survey of randomly selected

16-18 year olds found 67 percent of New York teenagers and 80 percent of those

^''McKnight, A.J.; Hyle, P.; and Albrecht, L. (1984). Youth license control demonstration

project. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Transportation, National Highway Traffic Safety
Administration.

^*
Frith, W.J. and Perkins, W.A. (1992). The New Zealand graduated licensing system (pre-

sented at the National Road Safety Seminar, Wellington, New Zealand).
^®

Williams, A.F. and Karpf, R. (1983). Deaths of teenagers as passengers in motor vehicles.

Accident Analysis and Prevention 15(l):49-54.

^Massle, D. and Campbell, K. (1993). Analysis of accident rates by age, gender, and time of

day based on the 1990 Nationwide Personal Transportation Survey. Ann Arbor, MI: University
of Michigan Transportation Research Institute.

^ipreusser, D.F.; Wilhams, A.F.; Zador, P.L.; and Blomberg, R.D. (1984). The effect of curfew
laws on motor vehicle crashes. Law and Policy 6(l):115-28.

^Williams, A.F. and Lund, A.K. (1986). Adults' views of laws that limit teenagers' driving
and access to alcohol. Journal of Public Health Policy 7(2):190-97.
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in Pennsylvania "in favor of some kind of night driving curfews for beginning teen-

age drivers." ^^

REDUCING ALCOHOL-IMPAIRED DRIVING

AU states adopted 21-year-old minimum alcohol purchasing age laws during the
1980s. This policy was associated with a modest but important—10-15 percent—de-
crease in fatal crash involvement in the affected age groups.^^ Yet in 1991, 44 per-
cent of all fatally injured 16-20-year-old drivers haa positive blood alcohol concentra-
tions (BACs), and 32 percent had BACs of 0.10 percent or more.^'^

Lowering the permissible BAG threshold *for young drivers—a provision of New
Zealand's graduated licensing system and a recommended action in the High Risk
Drivers Act—is a positive step. Research from states where the permissible BAG has
been lowered for young drivers, including states where zero is the legal limit, indi-

cates this policy reduces alcohol-related crashes.^®" The Institute supports not only
this policy but also policies designed to strengthen laws governing the purchase and
sale of alcohol beverages to underage people. In particular, penalties for violating
such laws should be strengthened.
At the same time, it should be clearly recognized that enacting laws to accomplish

these purposes is only the first step. Research indicates that the eiTectiveness of
such laws depends on strong enforcement. Without enforcement, in fact, it can be

ridiculously easy for underage people to buy alcohol—no matter what the laws state.

In the District of Columbia, for example, underage males who didn't carry false

identification and who had been instructed not to lie about their age were able to

purchase beer at 97 out of 100 randomly chosen retail outlets.^®

SAFETY BELT USE

Law enforcement is also important when it comes to safety belt use laws. Most
states now require front-seat occupants to buckle up, and a few require belt use in

rear seats. But enacting and even strengthening the provisions of such laws aren't

enough, as evidenced by the more than 40 percent of observed drivers who still don't
use their belts. Teenagers are even less likely than older drivers to buckle up when
required to do so by law.^^

what's needed in addition to belt laws is well publicized enforcement programs
of the type that have been used in Canada to raise belt use rates from the 40-50

Bercent
level to 85-90 percent.^" Such programs have been shown to work in the

l^nited States, too, but they've been applied only rarely.^^
^^

PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT IN PROTECTING TEENAGERS

A significant factor infiuencing the risk of crash death and injury is vehicle size.

Research has consistently shown that larger vehicles provide more protection to

their occupants than smaller ones. Vehicle size isn't the only important factor—re-

straint systems, demographics, and other factors affect occupant protection
—but

size is one of the most important. In choosing cars for their teenagers to drive, par-
ents need to keep in mind that larger cars are safer than smaller ones.

"Opinion Research Corporation (1985). Teenage driving curfews: a market research study to

determine teenagers awareness of and attitudes toward driving curfews in four states. Arling-
ton, VA: Insurance Institute for Highway Safety.

** General Accounting Office (1987). Drinking-age laws: an evaluation synthesis of their im-

pact on highway safety. Washington, DC: Subcommittee on Investigations and Oversight, Com-
mittee on Public Works and Transportation, U.S. House of Representatives.
^Williams, A.F. and Wells, J.K. (1993). Factors associated with high blood alcohol concentra-

tions among fatally injured drivers in the United States, 1991. Arlington, VA: Insurance Insti-

tute for Highway Safety.
^Hingson, R.; Heeren, T.; Howland, J.; and Winter, M. (1991). Reduced BAC limits for young

people (impact on night fatal crashes). Alcohol, Drugs and Driving 7(2): 117-27.

^'Blomberg, R.D. (1992). Lower BAC limits for youth: evaluation of the Maryland .02 law.

Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Transportation, National Highway Traffic Safety Adminis-
tration DOT HS 807 860.

^Preusser, D.F. and Williams, A.F. (1992). Sales of alcohol to underage purchasers in three
New York counties and Washington, D.C. Journal of Public Health Policy 13(3):306-17.

2»Well8, J.K.; Wilhams, A.F.; Teed, N.J.; and Lund, A.K. (1989). Belt use among high school
students. Arlington. VA: Insurance Institute for Highway Safety.

^"Insurance Institute for Highway Safety. (1991). Canada takes a giant step forward with its

seat belt use canipaign. Status Report 26(5).
^^

Williams, A.F. and Lund, A.K. (1987). Results of a seat belt use law enforcement and public-

ity campaign in Elmira, New York. Accident Analysis and Prevention 19(4):243-49.

**Lund, A.K.; Stuster, J.; and Fleming A. (1989). Special publicity and enforcement of Califor-

nia's belt use law: making a secondary' law work Journal of Criminal Justice 17:329-41.
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Parents also should be aware of the potentially lethal combination of teenagers
and high-performance vehicles. The frequency of automobile insurance claims for oc-

cupant injuries in cars insured for teenagers to drive is more than twice as high
as the injury claim frequency in cars insured only for adult drivers. Overall vehicle

damage losses are also more than twice as high in cars insured for teenagers to

drive. The worst combination is teenagers driving sports cars.^^

Parents should prohibit motorcycle riding altogether for teenage drivers. The
death rate per mile on motorcycles is about 19 times the rate in passenger cars. The
problem of motorcyclist deaths largely affects young people, and male teenagers are
more often killed as cyclists than female teenagers. If young people do drive motor-

cycles, parents should make sure they wear helmets and protective clothing.

CONCLUSION

Many of the issues associated with young drivers are covered in an Institute pub-
lication, "Teenage Drivers," which is being widely distributed by insurance compa-
nies, often in conjunction with their own materials aimed at educating parents and
their children about reducing highway and motor vehicle losses. An Institute film,
"When Teenagers Drive," is also being used by our supporting companies to help
educate people about effective ways to reduce the teenage crash death and injury
problem.
As noted in this film and publication, the Institute strongly favors the adoption

of policies that have been scientifically demonstrated to reduce the motor vehicle
crash problem. With respect to young drivers, who constitute a major problem on
the roads, such policies exist but have been rarely applied in the United States.
Other countries have taken the lead, especially when it comes to graduated licens-

ing programs. To the extent that states can be encouraged to adopt such programs—
or essential elements of such programs—well make considerable progress.

Senator EXON. Mr. Oesch, thank you very much, and thank all

the panel for some excellent testimony. I speak for the whole com-
mittee in saying it is very, very helpful to us as we continue to

move forward in these areas to try and do something positive with

your help and urging, and the people that you represent.
Let me ask a question, because I keep seeking to learn as best

I can. There was a time, and I suppose there still is a time, when
illegal drugs had a very serious adverse impact on highway safety.
That has not been mentioned today, but I assume that is still the

case, although if I understand correctly, and correct me if I do not,
that as far as highway accidents, especially as far as fatalities are

concerned, abuse or misuse or at least alcohol content in the body
of the driver far out weighs the possible reasons for automobile ac-

cidents and also fatalities. Is that right?
Mr. Williams. The evidence clearly indicates that alcohol is the

major drug by far that is the problem in crashes. That has been
shown over and over again in studies. When other drugs are found,
if they are, they are usually found in combination with alcohol,

usually high amounts of alcohol. So, I think it is clear alcohol is

the major problem, and the evidence indicates that drugs other
than alcohol are very low in importance.
Mr. Oesch. Mr. Chairman, might I also make mention that I un-

derstand that there is a report that has recently been prepared for

the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration that has done
some additional work looking at the incidence of drugs, including
alcohol, in drivers on the road.

That report has not been released as yet, but I believe that re-

port may contain information that would be of help to this commit-

^ Highway Loss Data Institute. Injury and collision loss experience by rated driver. Arlington,
VA: Highway Loss Data Institute A-37.
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tee in its deliberations on this legislation. You might wish to con-

sider asking for it.

Senator EXON. Thank you, Mr. Oesch. We will look at that. Let
me ask about a side issue. Maybe since you are the one that deals

most often with statistics, Mr. Williams, I have gotten the impres-
sions that maybe at least in our younger population, 16 to 20 years
old that we are kind of focusing on today and focusing on primarily
in this legislation, it may be that that age group at least is going
away from illegal drugs but they are becoming more the users of

alcoholic beverages. Is that right?
Mr. Williams. Well, I think that alcoholic beverages have always

been used quite extensively by teenagers, often starting as early as

age 12 or 13. I think that situation has changed to some extent be-

cause there has been a decline in alcohol consumption in general
in this country. But the surveys are still indicating that the major-
ity of teenagers have consumed alcoholic beverages, and many
consume them often and in fairly large amounts.
Senator ExoN. Now, Ms. Stone, let me ask you this question. In

the section of the legislation focusing on the younger driver, which
of the criteria, whether basic or supplemental, do you believe will

be the most effective in reducing traffic accidents and fatalities?

Has the legislation given the criterion the appropriate weight in

your opinion?
Ms. Stone. Yes, I think it does. Senator.
Senator ExoN. Would you pull the microphone just a little closer,

Ms. Stone?
Ms. Stone. I think that the legislation is balanced in that re-

gard. I think that what the bill does and the basic criteria about
alcohol involvement among young drivers is—there are several dif-

ferent things. But I guess in my opinion the three most important
among the basic criteria would be the provisional licensing provi-
sions.

We are particularly interested in what is sometimes called zero

tolerance, although in the bill it is .02 BAG for minors, and are

working in a number of States to try and get those laws passed.

So, we think that is very important.
And I would have to say that although I do not think you can

do it in isolation from the policy changes, I think the safety edu-

cation, enforcement, and training provisions are very important.
You have to do that in addition to changing the law. Once you get
the law passed, it does not stop there. You have to continue with

that.

And then among the supplemental criteria, obviously one of the

things that States can do is to have distinguishable licenses, and

you nave included that. I think providing the provisional license

after suspension or revocation will be important as well.

I do not know how many people in this room have children who
are teenagers, but I can tell you that my stepdaughter had—I

should not admit this publicly, but had two automobile crashes
when she was 16, within the first year of obtaining her license—
one was serious and one was not, thank heavens. But, I mean, that

is when it happens and I would be in favor of placing more of a

burden on her as an individual at that age and also on the parents.
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And last, the insurance rate information being communicated to

children and their parents. I think most people at that age espe-

cially are totally out of it when it comes to knowing what that

means. And, of course, it can mean a tremendous economic burden
to any family to have the rates go way up as a result of that. So,
I think that that is important as well.

Senator EXON. It certainly was brought home to me. I cannot tell

you how delighted I was when my insurance premiums went down
after our kids moved on to college and were driving their own cars

at their own expense. Our insurance premium rate has dropped
and stayed in that general area.

Ms. Kirk, let me ask you this question that I think you and your
organization may have some opinions on that we are very much in-

terested in.

What are the reasons that help explain, if we can explain it, why
alcohol impairment in youth involved traffic crashes continues to

be a major, major problem? And, in your opinion, will S. 738 effec-

tively address the reasons, whatever they are?
Ms. Kirk. Well, MADD has a very strong opinion on that, that

part of the problem is availability. We passed the 21 drinking age
bill, but it is not uniform on consumption, possession, and sales

throughout the United States. But availability has something to do
with it. They know that the alcohol is available.

We need to do more on those who try to purchase alcohol, and
that is why I think the .02 use-and-lose laws are effective. They
know that there is no teeth in the law right now. They know that

they get away with it. They know that the legal BAG is .10, and
that is contradictory to the 21 drinking age law.

And what is the most precious thing to these young people is

their drivers license. So, we have got to hit them where it hurts.

And by that we are setting an example for them further in life, too,

that they cannot get by with it one or two times. That the first

time that they violate the law, they are going to lose that driver's

license.

I think that this bill will also help us get the parents involved.

We have seen a lot of that at the grassroots level where the par-
ents are not involved, and they are even furnishing the alcohol for

their kids at keg parties and that type of thing. So, I think that
there are many issues that will be addressed in this bill.

Senator ExoN. Ms. Kirk, currently, as I understand it, only eight
States have lowered BAC's for persons under age 21. S. 738 indi-

cates a .02, as you have properly referenced, for those under 21, as

one of the basic grant criteria that a State may adopt.
How many States do you believe will enact such a provision if

indeed S. 738 would become law?
Ms. Kirk. I think that this is a very pressing issue, and there

has been a lot of attention to the issue of underage drinking

throughout the United States, and of course we have got all of our
States that are looking for incentive grants, also, to help with their

budgets. They are getting a lot of pressure from organizations, such
as MADD and their highway safety groups to pass such laws. So,
I do not think that we—^you know, I think, with an incentive grant
program, we are going to see more and more of these law passed.
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I think right now, as I referenced to in our testimony also, that

throughout the legislative sessions this year, the States have been
fearfiil that they might pass this legislation and then the money
not be there. So, I think it is important that we have the additional

funding there for them.
Senator EXON. Let me turn then to the insurance industry rep-

resentatives that are here. With regard to younger and older driv-

ers, how do repeat offenders, as a group, compare in terms of acci-

dents per miles driven and accidents per capita? Does this legisla-
tion adequately address this group of high-risk drivers, in your
opinion?
Mr. Williams. Well, I think it does. The studies that have been

done of problem drivers—that is, drivers with a lot of violations or

crashes on their records—indicate that that is an overinvolved

group. They are much more likely to be in crashes in the future
than other drivers. And it is important to deal with this group, be-

cause suspension of license does have some limited effect in de-

creasing the problem. It is important, and the bill calls for this,

making it easier to identify these people for intervention.

At the same time, I think it has to be recogn^ized that this group
is a relatively small part of the overall problem, and that most peo-

ple who have crashes at any given period of time do not have bad
prior records. They are good or average drivers in terms of their

last 3 years of driving.
So, I think the bill does address this adequately, but I do think

it has to be recognized that this is a small piece of the problem.
Mr. Snyder. Mr. Chairman.
Senator ExoN. Mr. Snyder.
Mr. Snyder. I think your question emphasizes the importance of

title III of the bill. Title III of the bill addresses itself to State
motor vehicle records, and the need to make them more uniform
and more accurate. What we find is, and we cited a study at some
length, and I would be pleased to provide the committee with cop-
ies of the study—indicates great inconsistencies in motor vehicle

record systems from one State to another, and that many convic-

tions and many at-fault accidents do not show up on the records
at all.

So, if we are going to address the repeat offenders, it seems to

me step 1 is to get a good record system in place in every State,
with the cooperation of the State motor vehicle administrators as

the legislation provides, so that we have the information base to

know who is out there and who has had the prior accidents and
the prior violations. Because we are not even to that point.

So, the legislation is important in laying a foundation for a more
aggressive attack on repeat offenders.

And also, with respect to title II of the legislation, we believe it

is tremendously important as well. Because what we see from our
loss data is very high losses in the youngest age categories, and
then happily they tend to go down, and then they start to creep up
again around age 75. And we are deeply concerned about that, and
we do not even know the reasons for why that is occurring. And
title II of the bill addresses that, to try to lay down the basic statis-

tical and research foundation.
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So, those two provisions of the bill are tremendously important
and can play a tremendously significant role in addressing highw^
safety in general. And while most of the comments have been ad-

dressed to titles I, II, and III are important parts of the legislation
and will help us all improve highway safety in this country.
Senator ExoN. Mr. Snyder, I appreciate your bringing that up.

I was the author of a "controversial" piece of legislation to stabilize,

formalize, make similar—call it what you will—the titles for auto-

mobiles. And this had to do with attacking fraud that was rampant
in the United States on turning back speedometers on automobiles,

especially leased automobiles.
We ran into all kinds of troubles in some of the States, saying,

oh, you are trying to tell us what kind of a title we can have, and
we will not have that. Anvway, we got it through, and it has all

but eliminated the rolling back of speedometers. We are now going
through a follow-on piece of legislation that I have introduced that

has to do with another type of fraud that is going on. And that is

the rebuilt wrecks.
There are an awful lot of wrecks today, and with the cost of auto-

mobile repairs these days, it is easy to run up $2,000 or $2,500,
and most of these cars are then considered junk. All too often,

many of these junk cars though appear back on used car lots and

they look like new cars. And it is estimated to be a $4 billion

scheme, or scam, today. Now, we are going back to the same people
that fought us before, and saying we also want some indication on
a title when a car has been junked so it cannot be repaired and
sold as just a good used car.

So, when you mention some uniformity with regard to drivers' li-

censes, I imagine we are going to run into the same thing there.

But it does seem to me that, as a former Governor and a big advo-

cate of States' rights, you know, States' rights are very important
if they are to mean anything. But to say that one or two States
should have drivers licenses significantlv different from other
States just because of States' rights, you know, it does not make
any basic sense.

So, I think that the point that you make is a good one, and I

think we can handle that.

Let me ask a question of you, which is something that could be

very controversial for the reasons stated, I guess, and the question
was asked. Senator Danforth, you remember, raised the issue of

auto confiscation for those who are found driving on a suspended
drivers license. Do the members of this panel have an opinion on

that, right, wrong, or do not care?
Ms. Kerk. I could go first if you would like. Senator.
MADD has a very strong position on the confiscation of auto-

mobiles, and we have long supported this action for those who
drive with an offense of drunk driving or on a suspended license.

We know that there are people that do drive on suspended licenses.

And we have to have a way to enforce that law and send a strong

message to the motoring public that we are not going to put up
with it.

I know that studies have been conducted, and that our group in

Portland has been very active in getting the ordinance passed in

that area, and it has been effective. But, yet, we need to take it
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a step further and be able to identify those cars, if there is some
sort of a compromise that is entered into, to where the car is defi-

nitely marked and law enforcement can tell that the car should
have been confiscated or some member in the family has violated
the law.
But we need to have more of the progressive sanctions. Adminis-

trative license revocation will not stand on its own. And that is

why we have long supported this.

Ms. Stone. Mr. Chairman, I would like to say something about
it. Our organization had not really looked at this issue as a formal

policy before these hearings were scheduled, but we did a very
quick poll and, to a very large degree, people are interested in sup-

porting it.

I think one of the first things that I asked of staff was—will it

just provide for taking the car, or are there some provisos in there
that would protect what are traditionally known as civil liberties

issues? And when we saw the language of the Portland law and
that this would probably be modeled after that, that really was a

mitigating factor. It helps a lot to have these binding agreements
provided for that would protect other than the drunk driver, and
also the family if it is the only car for the family.

So, I think there was quite a bit of support based on that.

The other thing that I would like to say is that it is my under-

standing that there are a number of vehicle confiscation laws al-

ready on the books that are not necessarily being enforced. And
perhaps the committee might want to take a look at some language
that would promote that, so that you do not have to go back and
pass a whole new law, but, you know, take a look at the law and
see what is in there already, and perhaps just beef up enforcement.
And Mr. Snyder had something to say about a piece of it, if he

could.

Mr. Snyder. Sure, just that we would urge that a part of it in-

clude the automatic, in case the license is not suspended at the
time the vehicle is forfeited, that the license be suspended. I think
what you are saying is that this repeat offense is so serious that
we are going to take extraordinary action, and that forfeiture of the

car should be accompanied by license suspension in case that other-

wise would not occur.

Mr. Oesch. Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to build on what other

people are saying, and add a slight note of caution. As Ms. Stone

noted, there are a number of States that already have a wide vari-

ety of what you might generically call vehicle immobilization
laws—laws that provide for either vehicle forfeiture, vehicle im-

poundment, booting of the vehicle, seizure of the license plates, or

special markings of the license plates.

Unfortunately, there is no good research that has been thus far

looking at the effectiveness of these particular laws in reducing re-

cidivism and in reducing crashes, which is the bottom line.

I think this does need to be looked at. Fortunately, the National

Highway Traffic Safety Administration has a study in progress
right now that is looking at it. It is a two-part study. The first part
of the study looked at the wide variety of laws currently in place,
and that part of the study has been published. The second part of

the study was specifically looking at the laws in the State of Wash-
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ington and Oregon, where the plates of repeat offenders are

marked with what is called zebra stripes, so that the officers know
that there is a person driving that car who potentially might have
a revoked license.

As I understand it, NHTSA has the second portion of that report
in house. It is currently going through technical review. I think

that, too, might be of interest to this committee, to see what the
research data are. And it certainly would be of interest to us in the

highway safety community to see what the research data are show-

ing.
If I could add one additional remark, building on the issue of

what do you do about families or a vehicle that is seized when
there are several owners or several drivers. The first half of the
NHTSA study examines the law in Iowa, which has a license plate
confiscation provision.
When there is a co-owner or co-driver of the vehicle, the State

provides what is called a "family plate," which marks the vehicle

as one where there may potentially be a driver with a revoked or

suspended license. And there is an implied consent provision say-

ing that you have implicitly consented to be stopped by the police
at any time, because the officer has reason to believe there may be
a driver who is driving that vehicle with a suspended license.

I would suggest that the committee, in its deliberations on this

matter, also look at that type of provision as well.

Senator EXON. I hope the ACLU is not listening to your testi-

mony. I am confident that they would think that is a gross viola-

tion of the first amendment. But there are some other things I do
not agree with the ACLU on. Although when you mentioned that,
I can imagine people coming unglued at the very thought of the po-
lice being able to stop someoody because they suspect something is

wrong.
You know that that is taboo in many places today and I think

we have gone overboard on that. I was particularly interested in

your zebra striping concept. That was my next question.
As one other option, rather than taking the family car away, so

therefore dad would not be able to go to work, if we could stripe
the car with—I was thinking of an orange piece of tape right down
the middle of the car—I imagine that dad would be as unhappy
driving that car to work as he might at not having a car at all, but
at least he could get back and forth to earn the family keep.

I think there are some things like that, that we ought to take
a look at. And certainly that would bring the family into the pen-
alty for what has happened to some member of that family, without

maybe removing all of their wheels. With the mobile family today,
you could make a case because one member of the family of five

violated the laws, you should not take away the transportation of

the other four. And being a humanitarian, I could understand that.

But I think there are some ideas on striping or something that I

had not heard of before, but was going to asK that question. I am
glad you brought it up.

Folks, there will be additional questions for the record, I am
sure, that we would appreciate your responding to in writing if

they are sent to you. Please respond as quickly as you can so we
might include it in the record.



46

I thank you for being here today. Your testimony has been very,

very helpful, and we will continue to rely on your expertise and

your help as we move forward with this legislation.
We thank you for your excellent comments and professional sug-

gestions today.
With that, we are adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 4:20 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]



APPENDIX

Prepared Statement of the American Association of Retired Persons

The American Association of Retired Persons (AARP) appreciates the opportunity
to comment on S. 738, "The High Risk Drivers Act of 1993." The Association was
pleased to indicate its support of S. 738 as it was being introduced, and we com-
mend the bipartisan efforts of the Commerce Committee members, especially the
chief sponsor Senator Danforth, for their eflbrts in crafting a bill that addresses
both the safety and mobility needs of older persons.

Mobility is a major determinant in the independence, dignity, and quality of life

of older Americans. Very seldom does the media report on the millions of miles older
drivers travel without accidents. More frequently the media captures our attention
with a few dramatic horror stories. Unfortunately, these images help perpetuate in-
accurate stereotypes about all older drivers, impelling public opinion in directions
that adversely impact older persons without effectively addressing driver safety.
Rather than basing public policy on negative stereotypes, AARP believes that a com-
prehensive driving and transportation policy should promote the twin objectives of
increased mobility and safety for all Americans.
AARP has long been committed to reducing death and injury rates of older drivers

through its 55 ALIVE/MATURE DRIVER Program, a driver education and self-as-
sessment course for persons aged 50 years and older. Since its inception in 1969,
55 ALIVE has retrained more than 2 million drivers—450,000 in 1992 alone. Insur-
ance companies in 32 states offer insurance discounts to older drivers for completing
a defensive driving course such as 55 ALIVE. Improving driving skills and providing
information on alternative transportation systems are critical elements to AARPs
efforts to promote continued mobility and independence in old age.

In general, older drivers are good drivers as confirmed by age comparisons of
crash and death rates. Analysis of 1991 data on accident rates among licensed driv-
ers indicates that drivers aged 65 and older were involved in only 7.9 percent of all

accidents even though they represent 13 percent of licensed drivers. Even in late
old age, older drivers have fewer accidents—drivers aged 85 and older represent .47

percent of licensed drivers but they were involved in only .33 percent of all accidents
(See Appendix).

Older drivers bring a lifetime of behind-the-wheel experience with the many cir-

cumstances that can arise when driving. Moreover, older drivers tend to be more
cautious in hazardous situations. Because they have greater control over times
when driving will occur, older drivers can often minimize risks associated with peak
traffic or inclement weather conditions. Improvements in accident rates in recent

years can, in part, be attributed to the aging of the population, and more improve-
ments can be expected as the "baby boom' biilge moves into middle age.
The advantages that older drivers bring to the road are, to be sure, tempered

somewhat by sensory (e.g., vision and hearing) and cognitive (e.g., reaction times
and ability to cope with distractions) decrements that often accompany the aging
process. Some of the decrements in driving ability in late old age are revealed when
crash rates are adjusted for miles driven. Crash rates per miles driven increase in
old age, especially for those over 80 years of age for whom crash rates approximate
those of drivers under 25 years of age (see Appendix).

Older people depend on automobiles to meet their transportation needs. According
to the National Academy of Sciences, persons over 65 make more than 80 percent
of all their trips by car either as drivers or passengers. This dependence will in-

crease due to a demographic shift to the suburbs. For the first time, the 1990 census
data indicate that a majority of older people lived in suburban communities. De-
spite-the low crash rates among older drivers, substantial increases in the number
of older persons and the older population who continue to drive have contributed
to recent increases in the number of older people killed on the nation's highways.
According to the National Institute on Aging, between 1980 and 1989, the total

(47)
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number of people killed in auto accidents fell 8.4 percent, but deaths of persons aged
65 or older rose 43 percent (see Table 1).

Table 1.—Fatality and Crash Statistics for Drivers Ased 65 and Older for 1980

and 1989
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to working with the Committee to promote the successful enactment of this impor-
tant legislation.

[Appendix—"Traflic Safety and the Older Driver^ plus a few graphs may be found
in the committee's files.]

Prepared Statement of the National Association of Governors' Highway
Safety Representatives

The National Association of Governors' Highway Safety Representatives
(NAGHSR) appreciates this opportunity to submit comments on S. 738, the proposed
High Risk Drivers Act of 1993.
NAGHSR is a non-profit association of state highway safety agencies. Its members

are appointed by their Governors to develop and implement their state highway
safety programs and to administer the federal highway safety grant programs for

their respective states. The Association is primarily concerned about driver behavior
issues (such as impaired driving, occupant protection, pedestrian, bicycle, and mo-
torcycle safety) as well as truck safety, roadway safety, emergency medical services,
and safety management systems.

Significant progress has been made over the last decade with respect to young
drivers. In fact, tne fatality rate for those aged 15 to 20 declined more in the last

ten years than for any other group, largely due to the passage of the national mini-
mum drinking age law and the combined efibrts of federal, state, and local govern-
ments, the Mothers Against Drunk Drivers, Students Against Drunk Drivers, and
other private organizations.

Nonetheless, motor vehicle crashes continue to be the leading cause of death for

persons aged 6-33. Young drivers have the highest crash rate of all drivers and are

over-represented in motor vehicle crashes. According to the National Transportation
Safety Board, young persons under 21 were 7.1 percent of licensed drivers, but they
accounted for 14.9 percent of motor vehicle deaths in 1990. The alcohol involvement
rate for young drivers, based on the total licensed driver population, is about twice
that of the over 21 age driver.

Older drivers are also over-represented in traffic fatalities and irvjuries. Although
the per capita crash rate for older drivers is much lower than it is for younger driv-

ers, the severity of older driver crashes tends to be worse and their fatality rate is

disproportionatelv large. The older driver problem is expected to worsen within the
nejct decade, as the elderly population increases to a projected 17 percent of the total

population.
Past highway safety programs have worked extremely well to reduce the overall

motor vehicle death rate from a high of 5.5 fatals per 100 million miles of travel

in 1966 to a record low of 1.8 fatalities per 100 million miles of travel in 1992. If

continued progress is to be made, however, future highway safety programs must
focus on special populations (such as the younger and older driver) and must pro-
vide targeted assistance for those populations.

NAGHSR position ON S. 738

NAGHSR supports S. 738, the High Risk Drivers Act of 1973 for many reasons.

First, the proposed legislation establishes a program of incentives to states. Un-
like other recent highway safety initiatives, S. 738 does not penalize states for fail-

ure to take a specific action within a specific time period. Rather, it encourages
states to adopt key highway safety legislation and develop important highway safety
programs. NAGHSR strongly supports incentives over sanctions.
The Association believes that sanctions are counterproductive and not targeted to

the government agency that may be the cause of the problem. Further, traditional

sanctions, in which highway construction funds are withheld from a state, do not
relate the safety problem to the safety solution. Rather, they deny states the very
resources they could use to solve the problem. At last count, the states were under
threat of sanctions for sixteen different surface transportation issues, many of which
are highway safety-related. We are pleased that the proposed high risk driver bill

does not add to that already burdensome list.

Second, the major emphasis of the S. 738 is on the younger driver. The Associa-
tion strongly concurs that additional federal, state and local attention must be paid
to the younger driver. As noted above, young drivers are over-represented in crash-
es. Their lack of driving experience and inclination to high risk behavior make them
particularly vulnerable. These problems are exacerbated when the young driver be-
comes involved with alcohol. S. 738 would create a new incentive program for states
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that would reduce the frequency and severity of younger driver crashes through a
combined procram of new laws, improved driving licensmg processes, augmented en-

forcement, enhanced training, and strengthened traffic records systems.
Third, NAGHSR supports the centerpiece of S. 738—the graduated licensing re-

quirements for younger drivers. The goal of such a licensing program is to delay the
time by which young drivers are fully licensed and to control the early driving expe-
rience. This, in turn, is intended to increase the driving experience of younger driv-

ers, to limit their exposure to unsafe driving, and to give them time to mature. Re-
search in New Zealand, Maryland and elsewhere has shown that graduated licens-

ing programs are effective. NAGHSR believes that by controlling the early driving
experience and reducing exposure to high risk situations, graduated licenses can sig-

nificantly reduce young driver fatalities and injuries.

Fourth, the Association supports, in concept, many of the proposed eligibility cri-

teria.

NAGHSR is pleased that one criteria requires state passage of .02 BAG legisla-
tion. Such legislation will close a loophole in the national minimum drinking age
law by ensuring that those under 21 cannot drink and drive. .02 BAG laws will en-
able a state to declare that a driver under 21 is driving while intoxicated per se

if they have a BAG above the legal limit. .02 BAG laws can also be the basis for

prompt license suspension laws for youth, commonly known as use/lose laws or not
a drop laws. .02 BAG laws and prompt suspension laws have been found to be effec-

tive in reducing alcohol-impaired driving among youth if they are coupled with

strong enforcement and a visible public iniormation campaign.
The Association also supports the open container criteria and believes that it will

strengthen the national minimum drinking age law by tightening state alcohol pos-
session laws for youth. The availability of incentive grant funds may motivate the
26 remaining states that do not have open container laws to pass them.
NAGHSR supports penalties for alcohol sellers who knowingly sell to anyone

under 21. This criteria will also help close yet another loophole in the national mini-
mum drinking age law by limiting the accessibility of youth to alcohol and by mak-
ing sellers more accountable for tneir actions. Penalties for violating the under 21
law should be stiff enough so that sellers do not consider them part of the cost of

doing business.
The Association also supports the requirement that states suspend the license of

anyone under 21 who purchases or possesses alcohol. This proposal will strengthen
the purchase and possession provisions of the national minimum drinking age law
and reinforce the message that underage drinking has serious consequences. Since

underage drivers typically place a high value on the driving privilege and are reluc-

tant to take actions which would cause them to lose their license, this provision
should be a particularly effective one.

NAGHSR strongly supports the education, training and enforcement requirement
and is pleased to see the emphasis on both judicial training and youth involvement.
State experience has shown that tough laws are not effective unless they are accom-

panied by a combined, intensive public information and enforcement efTort as well

as a training program for law enforcement officials and members of the Judicial com-
munity. States have also found that youth programs are not effective if'^they consist

of youth activities planned by adults. In oraer for youth prevention programs to im-

pact their target audience, the programs must be credible and meaningful to youth.
Youths must be an integral part of the planning process.

Finally, NAGHSR supports the older driver research provisions of Title H. Title

n will help determine what programs and strategies are effective in reducing older
drivers' crash rates. Research on programs which address the older driver problem
without reducing older driver mobility is urgently needed and will be used by the
states once it becomes available.

SPECIFIC CONCERNS

While NAGHSR generally supports the High Risk Drivers Act of 1993, we have
some specific concerns about the proposal.
The Association recommends that the objectives of Title 1 should be clarified. Is

Title 1 aimed at youth offenders or repeat offenders? The incentive grants are con-

tingent upon a state's passage of a graduate licensing program which will affect

younger drivers and enable them to gain more driving experience before
they

are

fully
licensed. Yet the rail/grade crossing criteria is not necessarily a younger driver

problem, nor would it ordinarily be part of a state's younger driver plan. Nor would
the asset forfeiture criteria that is being contemplated by the Senate Gommerce
Committee, particularly since young drivers may not own the vehicles in which they
are driving.
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We recognize that some youthful offenders will also be repeat offenders, and that

programs aimed at repeat offenders will be beneficial to young drivers, but we
womd argue that there should be separate and distinct legislation for those two
groups. We concur that the High Risk Drivers Act will lay the groundwork for addi-

tional legislation aimed at repeat offenders, but we think that the proposed legisla-
tion should stop there and not try to solve both problems at once. Until the highway
safety community comes to a consensus on what is needed to address the repeat of-

fender problem, it better is to focus solely on the most immediate and significant

problem—the young driver.

NAGHSR strongly supports the rail/grade crossing criteria but suggests that it

would be more appropriate
in a separate grade/crossing bill. Alternatively, the Com-

mittee could revise tne alternative so that it is more directly relevant to younger
drivers. The criteria might grant eligibility to those states that have grade crossing
prevention and education programs specifically targeted to youth or those states

whose young driver fatalities nave declined by a certain percentage from the pre-
vious year's level. We also strongly urge the Senate Commerce Committee to in-

crease the funding for Operation Lifesavers which does an excellent Job in educat-

ing the general piTolic about the hazards of rail/grade crossings.
With respect to asset forfeiture, NAGHSR believes that the concept has much ap-

peal and that it is probably the next major type of legislation states will adopt after

they have enacted prompt license revocation laws. However, we do not think there
is enough experience with implementation of such laws to warrant its inclusion at

this time. We urge the Committee to hold off on this criteria until the research that
the Dept.

of Transportation is conducting can be completed.
Anotner concern of the Association is that the eligibility criteria are far too nar-

rowly drafted and leave little room for innovative state approaches which may have
the same impact as the proposed criteria. The safety belt eligibility criteria, for ex-

ample, specifies that states must have mandatory safety belt laws that cover both
the front and back seats. Only nine states satisfy that criteria.

NAGHSR would argue that a performance standard that measures safety belt use
rates is a far more eiiective approach. Use rates are the commonly accepted meas-
urement of a state's performance, and the employment of safety belt use rates is

consistent with the pnilosophy underlying Section 153 of the Intermodal Surface

Transportation Efiiciency
Act of 1991 (ISTEA). (Section 153

provides
incentives for

states that have adopted mandatory safety belt and motorcycle helmet laws as well
as penalties for states that do not.)

States that require front and rear seat passengers to buckle up may have good
legislation but may be doing little to enforce it. States that have high use rates are

obviously doing a good job in educating the public and enforcing their mandatory
use laws, regardless of whether the law affects all seating positions. If the intent
of the safety belt criteria is to encourage states to improve occupant protection, then
a performance-based approach will give the states the flexibility to increase safety
belt use without dictating how to accomplish that objective.
Another example is the proposed criteria for seller penalties which NAGHSR feels

is much too limited. Under S. 738, a state must provide for a mandatory minimum
penalty of at least $500 for anyone who knowingly sells to minors. However, a state

with a lower monetary penalty and a mandatory jail sentence would be ineligible,
even though that state's laws are actually more severe. NAGHSR would argue that
the goal is to encourage states to enact severe seller penalties, regardless of whether
the penalty is a sizable fine, mandatory jail time, business license suspension for

a fixed time period, or some other approach. A far preferable criteria would be a

performance-based one that gives the states the flexibility to satisfy the criteria's

intent without restricting how that criteria it is to be met.
NAGHSR is also concerned that the proposed funding levels are too low to be

much of an incentive to states. S. 738 proposes that the incentive grant program
be funded at $100 million over five years, or $20 million a year on average. The
maximum amount a state can receive is 30 percent of its annual 402

appropriation.
If the yearly appropriation is less than the authorized amount (which is hignly like-

ly), then eligible states receive a proportionately smaller amount. A typical medium-
sized state (like Missouri or Virginia) would only receive % of $1 million under the

grant program under the most optimistic scenario. This may not be enough to con-
vince the state legislature to enact controversial legislation like asset forfeiture

laws, stifi" seller penalty laws, and the like. NAGHSR recommends that the author-
ization level must be increased if the grant program is going to provide a meaning-
ful inducement to states to change their laws and programs.

Further, implementation of the Driver License Compact on an electronic network
will be

particularly costly, as experience with implementation of the commercial
Drivers License has shown. Although nearly all states are part of the Drivers Li-
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cense Compact and all are linked electronically on the AAMVAnet system, most
states have only limited capability to exchange complete licensing information, and
few states have electronic capability to provide licensing data to other state agen-
cies. NAGHSR is very supportive of systematic improvements in state licensing data
and traffic records systems: enhancing traffic records has become an organizational
priority. Nonetheless, it will take many years and millions of dollars before that goal
can be accomplished.

Finally, our biggest concern is that the proposed legislation will adversely affect

the highway safety grant funding that is already in place. Given the budget deficit

situation, it will be extremely cufficult to fund this new incentive grant program
without cutting funding from some other existing program in order to ensure a neu-
tral budget impact. NAGHSR's concern is that the reductions wUl come from the
base Section 402 State and Community Highway Safety grant program (23 U.S.G.

402) or one of the existing impaired driving incentive grant programs, or even the

occupant protection incentive grant program. In effect, existing programs and the

new incentive grant program will be forced to compete for available federal dollars.

K the reductions are made out of the 402 program, then state highway safety pro-

grams could simply fall apart. States use the 402 program as the foundation for ev-

erything they do in highway safety. It allows them to leverage the programs and

funding of other state agencies, local governments, and the private sector.

States would have to focus their federally-assisted state programs only on two or
three of the highest priority issues (such as impaired driving and occupant protec-
tion) and postpone or eliminate programs that address additional priorities (such as

motorcycle and bicycle safety or school bus safety). States will not have the re-

sources to make improvements in their traffic records and driver licensing systems
(including those improvements encouraged by S. 738), nor will they have adequate
staff to administer many programs and build statewide safety coalitions.

At a time when more and more demands are being placed on states and their

highway safety programs (partly because of new requirements in ISTEA and partly
because of increased Congressional concern about highway safety) increased—not

decreased—402 funding is needed. The 402 program, which has been basically level-

funded for the last eight years, simply cannot afford any reductions at this time.

If the reductions are made out of the impaired driving incentive programs (23 Sec-

tion 408, 410), then states will be forced to trade off one impaired driving incentive

program for another. Under the worst case scenario, a state could be forced to halt

activities relating to the passage of administrative license revocation or .08 BAG
laws in order to encourage the enactment of a graduated licensing program, a seller

penalty bill, or other efftrts which would bring the state into compliance with the

S. 738 eligibility criteria.

NAGHSR does not believe that such a tradeoff was intended by the S. 738's au-

thors and co-sponsors. In order to ensure that there is sufficient funding available

for new and existing hi^way safety grant programs, the Association strongly en-

courages the Senate Commerce Committee to work closely with its Appropriations
counterpart. We urge Senate Commerce Committee members to carry the message
to the Senate Appropriations Committee that reductions must not be made in the

existing highway safety grant programs and that both existing and new highway
safety programs must be funded at authorized levels.

NACxHSR appreciates the opportunity to submit comments on such a timely issue

and such an important piece of legislation. We look forward to working further with

the Committee as the bill moves forward through the legislative process.

Prepared Statement of Marc E. Chafetz, President, Health Communications,
Inc.

My name is Marc E. Chafetz, and I am the President of Health Communications,
Inc. I appreciate the opportunity to testify before this committee regarding our sup-

port for the education and training provisions in the High Risk Drivers Act of 1993.

Health Communications offers the leading national program for training sellers,

servers, and consumers of alcohol to detect and prevent underage drinking, alcohol

abuse, and drunk driving. The TIPS (Training for Intervention Procedures by Serv-

ers of Alcohol) program shows people how to intervene effectively when necessary
to prevent underage sales and intoxication. In less than 10 years, we have trained

almost 400,000 people nationwide and in 15 foreign countries.

The TIPS program has been endorsed by numerous public officials, including
former President George Bush, the Secretary of Transportation, the Department of

Health and Human Services, many state governors, and several congressmen. In
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fact, the Center for Substance Abuse and Prevention recently described the TIPS
program as:

scientifically accurate and in conformance with public health policies and prin-
ciples.

Our program is the only one of its kind to be proven effective in independent uni-

versity research and in real world experience. Edgarton, Massachusetts, reduced
their drunk driving problem by more than 50 percent after implementing the TII*S

program. AUentown, Pennsylvania, won the 1992 National City Challenge to Stop
Drunk Driving Grand Prize because of its success with prevention programs, par-
ticularly the TIPS program. In 1988, the TIPS program won the National Commis-
sion Against Drunk Driving Education and Prevention Award for its "outstanding
efibrts" to prevent underage drinking and drunk driving. In fact, the American Red
Cross has called TIPS the "CPR of alcohol abuse."
The TIPS program has been promoted and sponsored by a wide range of indus-

tries: insurance, hospitality, restaurant, and even some of the alcohol beverage man-
ufacturers. In addition to these commercial entities, the TIPS program is used na-
tionwide by non-profit organizations, colleges and universities, and government
agencies.
We are here today to support the training and education provisions of the High

Risk Drivers Act of 1993. With problems like underage drinking and drunk driving,
all too often people search for a quick fix. Some believe they can achieve success

by merely distributing posters, buttons, and other colorftil paraphernalia. While
these items serve as helpful reminders, no one can dispute that education which of-

fers two-way communication between student and teacher, and provides an oppor-
tunity for practice before application, has the highest success rate when it comes
to influencing people and changing their behavior. Reminders by themselves will not
attain the goal set forth in this bill. Only by combining those reminders with effec-

tive education will we make a noticeable impact on underage drinking and drunk
driving.
Another popular quick-fix solution is to pass more laws. But as a former federal

f)rosecutor,

I can appreciate the fact that increased legislation alone does not always
ead to increased success in solving the problem. Success only comes from a more
concrete effort, such as the training and education provided for in this act. The TIPS
program is living proof that education works and that training empowers average
people to make a difference and prevent alcohol abuse from harming their commu-
nity. Therefore, we endorse the sections of the High Risk Drivers Act of 1993 that

promote increased education and training. And we will continue to do our best to

meet that goal.

"I know that many of you have taken steps to combat drunk driving. Many of you
in this audience have had the care and decency to train in the TIPS program—that's
T-I-P-S. I hope many of you who use this fine program will continue to do so and
that those who don't will use this excellent program in the future."—Former Presi-

dent George Bush, National Restaurant Show Opening Address, May 23, 1993.

CERTIFICATE OF RECOGNITION—BY VIRTUE OF THE AUTHORITY VESTED BY THE CON-
STITUTION IN THE GOVERNOR OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA, THERE IS HERE-
BY OFFICIALLY RECOGNIZED:

TRAINING FOR INTERVENTION PROCEDURES BY SERVERS OF ALCOHOL

Whereas, the Training for Intervention Procedures by Servers of Alcohol (TIPS)
program is a new, nationwide program to train servers of alcohol on ways to prevent
alcohol abuse in taverns, restaurants and other businesses where alcohol is served;
and

Whereas, twenty-three states have passed laws establishing the legal liability of
taverns and restaurants and most other states have recognized this liability in com-
mon law; and

Whereas, there has never been a greater need for a company-wide employee train-

ing program that will help bartenders, other servers and sellers cope with the dif-

ficult alcohol abuse issue; and
Whereas, TIPS can provide this training at a reasonable cost. It is a practical,

common-sense approach to help prevent alcohol abuse, while, at the same time, not

damaging businesses;
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Now, therefore, I, Charles S. Robb, Governor, do hereby recognize the TRAINING
FOR INTERVENTION PROCEDURES BY SERVERS OF ALCOHOL program, and
I call the message it suggests to the attention of all Virginians.

Charles S. Robb,
Governor.

LETTER FROM ROBERT P. CASEY, GOVERNOR, STATE OF PENNSYLVANL\

Greetings: As Governor, I am pleased to commend the Training for Intervention

Procedures by Servers of Alcohol (TIPS) program for its efforts to prevent alcohol

abuse. I am especially pleased to join in congratulating the 100,000th server trained

in the TIPS program.
Alcohol abuse and dependence are major public health and safety problems which

inflict a terrible toll on our Commonwealth's human and financial resources. In

1987, there were over 46,000 motor vehicle fatalities nationwide. Of those, over

23,000 were alcohol related. In Pennsylvania alone, over 46 percent of all auto-

motive fatalities were alcohol related. We can no longer ignore these tragic statis-

tics.

I am pleased to commend TIPS for its efTorts to combat this deadly problem.

Through TIPS, trainers have been able to show servers of alcohol how to promote
responsible drinking and teach intervention strategies to help ensure that

overdrinking doesn't lead to death.

I am proud that Pennsylvania is one of the most active states in the TIPS pro-

gram, with more than 10,000 of our citizens trained. Continued work in partnership
with programs such as TIPS can greatly reduce the unnecessary loss of human po-
tential due to drinking.

I salute all those involved in this program and send my best wishes for its contin-

ued success.
Robert P. Casey,

Governor.

letter from bettina m. scott, ph.d., director, osap's national clearinghouse
for alcohol and drug information

July 8, 1992.

Morris E. Chafetz, M.D.
Health Education Foundation, Inc.

Washington, DC 20037

Dear Dr. Chafetz: Thank you for sending a
copy

of your program, "TIPS: Train-

ing for Intervention Procedures by Servers of Alconol" to OSAPs National Clearing-
house for Alcohol and Drug Information (ONCADI).
The "TIF*S" program was reviewed and found to be scientifically accurate, in con-

formance with public health principles and policies, and appropriate for the in-

tended audience. The program will be added to the Prevention Materials Database
at ONCADI and depending upon need, may be included in ONCADI's resource

guides, which are made available to special groups as well as to the general public.
All materials reviewed by us are kept on file permanently. If someone is inter-

ested in obtaining copies oi a publication or other materials, he or she will be pro-
vided information about how to obtain the materials directly from the producer, de-

veloper, or distributor.

Thank you very much for sharing your material with us.

Sincerely,
Bettina M. Scott, Ph.D,

Director, OSAP's National Clearinghouse for Alcohol and Drug Information.

[Alcohol Health & Research World, vol. 11, No. 4, by the National Institute on

Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism may be found in the committee's files.]

alcohol server training program STANDARDS

This document is a comprehensive outline for an exemplary alcohol server train-

ing program. In addition, minimum requirements for effective programs are listed

below. These threshold standards are provided to assist you in quickly identifying
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superficial programs. The more detailed description which follows provides the next

step in analyzing programs which meet these minimum standards:
• formal instruction of trainers by qualified personnel
• industry-specific information within curriculum
• role-playing exercises among trainees
• compliance with all state/local laws and regulations
• independently graded certification examinations
• maintenance of training records in an interactive, accessible database
Note: Standards are a comprehensive package. Acceptable programs meet all cri-

teria established herein.

Program development
1. Program research, development, testing and writing done by credentialed ex-

perts in the fields of alcohol abuse, psychiatry, psychology, health education, skills-

training and law.

2. Program contains basic core curriculum and interchangeable, modular informa-

tion sections to cover:
• specific emphasis on various professional or social environments
• information required by various government agencies

Training format
1. Instruction on alcohol-related issues and information covers: (lecture and dis-

cussion)
• physiological and behavioral effects of alcohol use ^

• absorption rate factors
• blood alcohol content
• laws affecting servers and sellers of alcohol^
• potential alcohol-related problems in professional or social settings
• strategies for dealing with problem situations

Note: Instruction on increasing alcohol sales and techniques for upgrading cus-

tomers to premium brands is inappropriate.
2. Interactive skills training: (discussion)
• use of several filmed or taped reenactments of specific scenes involving poten-

tial intoxication, intoxication, and attempts at illegal purchase of alcohol
• focus on how to assess and evaluate situations and behavior
• discussion of both effective and ineffective intervention techniques
3. Role-playing:
• each training session participant provided at least one opportunity to practice

new skills by interaction with other participants and/or trainer in creation of "real-

life" situations

Length of training program
1. Minimum of two hours and maximum of six hours in one day for "server," "sell-

er" and "consumer trainee" (hereinafter referred to jointly as "participant") training

workshops.
2. Minimum of 12 hours over two days for "trainer" and "instructor" training

workshops. [Note: a "trainer" trains participants; an "instructor" trains trainers.]

3. Length of participant training is proportionately related to amount of time par-

ticipant has contact with consumer (i.e., training for concessions is shorter than

training for restaurants).

Period of certification

1. Participants
—three years.

2. Trainers and instructors—one year.

Qualification for "trainer" certification

1. Successfully complete 12-hour, two-day trainer workshop, conducted by cer-

tified instructor.

Note: Successful completion demonstrated by: a) achieving score of at least 65 per-
cent correct on objective, written examinationgiven at end of workshop; and, b) re-

ceiving favorable evaluation by instructor regarding knowledge of, and ability to

present, course materials.

^Information on diagnosis and treatment of alcoholism is unnecessary.
* Relevant information includes civil, criminal and administrative laws and regulations spe-

cific to sellers and servers. Individual corpwrate alcohol policies need not be included in inde-

pendently administered training programs.
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2. Either: a) conduct one participant workshop within four months of completing
trainer workshop, or b) co-train one participant workshop with certified trainer
within 12 months of completing trainer workshop.

Maintenance of "trainer" certification

1. For "even" years (second, fourth, etc.): successfully complete (score of at least

70 percent correct) objective, written examination.
2. For "odd" years (third, fifth, etc.): successfully complete 12-hour trainer work-

shop.

Qualification for "instructor" certification

1. Successfully complete two-day trainer workshop conducted by certified instruc-

tor.

2. Co-train a minimum of two trainer training sessions (with certified instructor)
within tour months of completing trainer workshop.

3. Train at least 100 participants within 12 months of completing trainer work-

shop.

Maintenance of "instructor" certification

1. Conduct at least one trainer workshop every three months.
2. For second year and beyond: conduct a trainer workshop in conjunction with

a certified instructor chosen by program administrator's director of training.

Qualification for "participant" certification

1. Successfully complete two- to six-hour participant training workshop conducted

by certified trainer.

Note: Successful completion demonstrated by achieving score of at least 65 percent
correct on objective, written examination given at end of workshop.

Certification examination

1. Written, criteria-referenced tests.

2. Independent measure is performance-based criteria.

3. Graded by independent third parties.
4. Periodic content review and update.
5. Replacement of outdated versions of examinations.
6. Translations of examinations available (upon request) in several languages

other than English.

Quality control

Program administrator quality control measures include:

1. Maintenance of original, completed examination answer sheets for at least

three years.
2. Current instructor, trainer and participant certification records maintained by

program administrator in an interactive data base. Contents of data base are pub-
licly available upon request.

3. Use of trainer evaluation forms—completed by workshop attendees, informa-
tion gathered is kept confidential and used solely for evaluation of trainer/instructor

performance.
4. Implement policy to revoke instructor or trainer certification if program admin-

istrator's director of training finds individual unable to present program in the man-
ner intended.

5. Require workshop attendees to sign in on master sheet (retained by trainer/

instructor) at workshop.
6. Require instructors and trainers to attest in writing that each of their work-

shops has been conducted according to standard criteria established by program ad-
ministrator.

7. Random spot checks of trainer and participant workshops by instructors or pro-

gram administrator's director of training.
8. Independent grader of examinations is sole possessor of answer sheets for ex-

aminations.
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Letter From Melissa A. Wolford, Director, Federal Affairs, American
Insurance Association

January 27, 1993.

The Honorable JOHN C. Danforth,
U.S. Senate,

Washington, DC 20510
Dear Senator Danforth: The American Insurance Association, which represents

more than 250 property/casualty insurance companies, wants to express our support
for your High Risk Drivers Act of 1993.

In recent years, considerable progress has been made in building safer vehicles,
and in building better roads. As a result, the total number of highway fatalities

have decreased. However, motor vehicle fatalities remain the leading cause of death

among young people, and the per capita rate of motor vehicle fatalities among older

drivers has been rising. Repeat traffic law offenders also need earlier identification

and effective intervention.

It is important that we now direct our efTorts towards developing highway safety

programs that can reduce the incidence of and fatalities from motor vehicle crashes

among high risk drivers. Your High Risk Drivers Act is an excellent step in achiev-

ing that goal.
We commend you for your leadership on highway safety issues, and we look for-

ward to working with you to enact this important legislation.

Sincerely,
Meussa a. Wolford,
Director, Federal Affairs.

Letter From Thomas Heckmann, Ph.D.

May 12, 1993.

Senator J. James Exon,
U.S. Senate,

Washington, DC 20510-2702

Dear Senator Exon: I am writing in reference to Bill S. 738, and specifically to

Title 11, § 201(b) "Counseling Procedures and Consultation." With special reference
to the wording

"* * *
promotion of voluntary action by older high risk drivers to

restrict or limit their driving
* * *"

I wish to introduce you to 'Thriving Decisions
for Seniors." Driving Decisions for Seniors is a peer-counseling agency founded and
staffed by senior volunteers. It aims to foster rational decision-making about trans-

portation options by affected seniors themselves.

Driving Decisions represents an approach to behavior change which has high po-
tential. It deserves to be supported long enough for its efTicacy to be evaluated. But
for the same reason that it deserves Congressional attention. Driving Decisions is

in danger of extinction: having been originated by the senior driving constituency
itself, it is not connected in a way that significantly affects its support with the com-

munity of academic, engineering and government experts that guides older driver

public policy.
The enclosed paper by Ms. Ethel Villeneuve, Director of Driving Decisions, de-

scribes the agency s history, aims, methods and future vision. The paper was sub-
mitted to the Transportation Research Board for presentation at its annual meeting.
Though it was rejected on academic grounds, the reviewers felt that its message
needed to be heard. Consequently, Ms. Villeneuve was invited to the TRB meeting
last January to participate in a panel discussion of experts entitled "Older Drivers:
What Are the Real Issues?" If you wish to review the opinions of other panel partici-

pants as to Ms. Villeneuve's contribution, I suggest you contact the panel's coordina-

tor, Dr. James McKnight, on how to reach them. I enclose a copy of a letter from
Dr. McKnight to Ms. villeneuve praising her participation, and giving his telephone
number and address.
So who am I and why am I writing? I am a research scientist whose company

assigned him, for a time, to investigate older driver issues. In the course of my re-

search I encountered Ms. Villeneuve and Driving Decisions, and we collaborated in

proprietary work. Since this work had a positive effect on my career, I feel obliged
to advocate Driving Decisions, quite apart from my hi^ professional opinion oi its

efforts. One result of my advocacy was my company's support for the travel of Ms.
Villeneuve and an associate to present the Driving Decisions program at the AARP
convention in 1992. A copy of the presentation brocnure is enclosed. Now that I have
been assigned to other duties, I am pursuing my advocacy as a private citizen, hence
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this letter. Nonetheless, I am not a professional advocate, and my eflbrts have so

far gained few results. Driving Decisions for Seniors needs assistance from skilled

professional advocates with access to influence, such as Congressional staff.

I encourage you to investigate Driving Decisions for Seniors and its potential. In-

formation to contact its Director, Ms. Villeneuve, appears on the cover page of her

paper. In addition, I would be happy to answer any questions concerning my in-

volvement with Driving Decisions, within the proprietary limits my company obhges
me to respect.

Sincerely,
Thomas Heckmann, Ph.D.

["Driving Decisions for Seniors: A Cost-Effective Community-Based Program for

Intervention and Research With Older Drivers," by Ethel Villeneuve, Director, Driv-

ing Decisions for Seniors, may be found in the committee files.]

O

68-346 0-93 (64)





ISBN 0-16-041316-8

9 780160"41 3162

90 00


